

KATHERINE MCDOWELL Direct (503) 595-3924 katherine@mrg-law.com

September 14, 2016

VIA ELECTRONIC FILING

PUC Filing Center Public Utility Commission of Oregon PO Box 1088 Salem, OR 97308-1088

Re: UE 307– In the Matter PACIFICORP, dba PACIFIC POWER, 2017 Transition Adjustment Mechanism

Attention Filing Center:

Attached for filing in the above-captioned docket is an electronic copy of PacifiCorp's Redacted Opening Brief. The confidential pages will follow via Federal Express to qualified persons.

Please contact this office with any questions.

Very truly yours,

Katherine McDowell

Attachment

BEFORE THE PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION

OF OREGON

In the Matter of:

PACIFICORP d/b/a PACIFIC POWER

UE 307

2017 Transition Adjustment Mechanism

PACIFICORP'S OPENING BRIEF

REDACTED

September 14, 2016

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INT	ROD	UCTION
II.	AR	GUM	ENT3
	A.		costs of the Company's fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant in 2017 are onable
		1.	Background
		2.	Legal standards for prudence review of Jim Bridger fuel supply in 20178
		3.	The Company's fuel strategy for the Jim Bridger plant remains fair, just and reasonable in 201710
		4.	Staff's prudence disallowance is based on unsupported allegations, flawed analysis, and improper hindsight review
			a. BCC unit costs did not escalate rapidly before 201614
			b. Contrary to Staff's claims, the Company regularly analyzed long-term fuel costs for the Jim Bridger plant, including PRB16
			c. Staff's long-term analysis does not demonstrate that the Company unreasonably continued to rely on BCC and Black Butte coal
			(1) Staff's base case uses 2015 data, overstates capital costs in the PRB case, and constitutes improper hindsight review17
			(2) Staff's PRB case understates capital costs
			(3) Staff's analysis understates the size of the regulatory asset resulting from the closure of BCC and includes an unreasonable amortization period
			(4) Staff's transportation price is facially unreasonable22
			(5) Staff's analysis fails to account for the risk of relying exclusively on PRB coal25
		5.	The Commission should again reject ICNU's lower of cost or market adjustment
	В.	The	Company reasonably relies on minimum-take provisions in coal contracts28
		1.	CUB's allegation of imprudence lacks any evidentiary support29
		2.	The Company's stockpiles cannot be used to mitigate minimum-take provisions
	C.	The	Company's coal plant dispatch modeling is consistent with prior TAMs30

D.	The	Com	pany's modeling of EIM benefits is reasonable
	1.		Company's filing reflects the EIM modeling approved in the 2016 M. 32
	2.	The	Company's EIM benefits align with reasonable expectations
	3.		a-regional benefits are inherent in the GRID forecast and imputing tional benefits is double-counting
	4.	The	Company's calculation of inter-regional benefits is sound
	5.	Staf	f's inter-regional benefits are based on demonstrative errors
	6.		f's and CUB's "simplified" approach to calculate EIM benefits does not luce reasonable estimates and is no less complex40
	7.		Company's calculations appropriately account for transmission essary to support inter-regional transactions4
	8.	The	Company does not include an offset for opportunity costs42
E.			nission should approve continued application of the system balancing ns adjustment44
	1.	The	Company's modeling is materially unchanged from the 2016 TAM44
	2.	The	Commission's findings in the 2016 TAM remain correct45
	3.	The	parties have not raised substantive new arguments45
		a.	The Company's testimony fully explains the adjustment46
		b.	The adjustment is not unrealistic because it models simultaneous purchase and sale prices46
		c.	The forward price curve's existing price differentiation does not obviate the need for the system balancing transactions adjustment47
		d.	The system balancing transactions adjustment properly <i>includes</i> arbitrage transactions and <i>excludes</i> hedging transactions
		e.	The use of historical data produces a normalized adjustment48
		f.	The Company's participation in the EIM does not affect the need for the system balancing transactions adjustment48
		g.	The Company does transact in the monthly market
		h.	The system balancing transactions adjustment does not double count day-ahead integration costs
		i.	The fact that system balancing affects fuel costs is no basis to reject the adjustment
	4.	The	system balancing transactions adjustment is not arbitrary50

		a. The reliance on historical data is not arbitrary
		b. The adjustment produces reasonable results51
		c. The adjustment does not double count costs
		5. The Company is willing to explore further refinements to its modeling, while the adjustment remains in place
	F.	There is no basis for adopting CUB's and Staff's proposed QF adjustments53
	G.	Staff has not demonstrated imprudence to support its avian curtailment adjustment
	H.	The Commission should again reject Noble Solutions' direct access adjustments.
		1. Noble Solutions' REC adjustment remains deficient
		2. Noble Solutions presented no additional evidence or argument to support its proposed reduction in the consumer opt-out charge
III.	CON	S9 SCLUSION

TABLE OF AUTHORITIES

CASES

<i>Gearhart v. Publ. Util. Comm'n of Oregon</i> , 365 Or 216 (2014)
Springfield Educ. Ass'n. v. Springfield School Dist., 290 Or 217 (1980)
PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSIO OF OREGON ORDERS
<i>In the Matter of Avista</i> , Docket No. UG 246, Order No. 14-015 (Jan. 21, 2014)
In the Matter of Idaho Power Company 2015 Annual Power Cost Update, Docket No. UE 301, Order No. 16-206 (May 31, 2016)
In the Matter of Idaho Power Company Application for Authority to Implement a Boardman Operating Life Adjustment Tariff for Electric Service to Customers in the State of Oregon, Docket No. UE 239, Order No. 12-235 (June 26, 2012)
In the Matter of Pacific Power & Light Company, Docket No. UF 3508, Order No. 79-754 (Oct. 29, 1979)4
In the Matter of Pacific Power and Light Co., Docket No. UE 21, Order No. 84-898 (Nov. 14, 1984)4
In the Matter of Pacific Power and Light Co., Docket No. UF 3779, Order No. 82-606 (Aug. 18, 1982)4
In the Matter of PacifiCorp Application for an Accounting Order Regarding Deferral of Trail Mountain Mine Unrecovered Costs, Docket No. UM 1047, Order No. 02-343 (May 20, 2002)
In the Matter of PacifiCorp Application for Approval of Deer Creek Mine Transaction, Docket No. UM 1712, Order No. 15-161 (May 27, 2015)20
In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power 2008 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 191, Order No. 07-446 (Oct. 17, 2007)

In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power 2012 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 227, Order No. 11-435 (Nov. 4, 2011)
In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power 2013 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 245, Order No. 12-409 (Oct. 29, 2012)
In the Matter of PacifiCorp, d/b/a Pacific Power, 2014 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 264, Order No. 13-387 (October 28, 2013)passim
In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power 2015 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 287, Order No. 14-331 (Oct. 1, 2014)53
In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power Request for General Rate Revision, Docket No. UE 246, Order No. 12-493 (Dec. 20, 2012)9, 22
In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power's 2016 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 296, Order No. 15-394 (Dec. 11, 2015)passim
In the Matter of PacifiCorp, Docket No. UI 189, Order No. 01-472 (June 12, 2001)4
In the Matter of PacifiCorp, Dockets Nos. UM 995, UE 121, & UC 578, Order No. 02-469 (July 18, 2002)
In the Matter of PacifiCorp Application for Authority to Implement Revised Depreciation Rates, Docket No. UM 1647, Order No. 13-347 (Sept. 25, 2013)19
In the Matter of PacifiCorp Request for General Rate Revision, Docket No. UE 217, Order No. 10-473 (Dec. 14, 2010)
In the Matter of PacifiCorp's Transition Adjustment, Five-Year Cost of Service Opt-Out, Docket No. UE 267, Order No. 15-060 (Feb. 24, 2015)
In the Matter of PacifiCorp's Transition Adjustment, Five-Year Cost of Service Opt-Out, Docket No. UE 267, Order No. 15-195 (June 16, 2015)
In the Matter of Portland Gen. Elec. Co., Docket No. UE 197, Order No. 09-020 (Jan. 22, 2009)

<i>In the Matter of Portland Gen. Elec. Co.</i> , Docket No. UE 266, Order No. 13-280 (Aug. 5, 2013)
In the Matter of Portland General Electric Co., Docket No. UE 196, Order No. 10-051 (Feb. 11, 2010)9
Investigation into Forced Outage Rates, Docket No. UM 1355 Order No. 10-414 (Oct. 22, 2010)
OREGON REVISED STATUTES
ORS 757.607
ORS 757.659
OREGON ADMINISTRATIVE RULES
OAR 860-027-0048

1

INTRODUCTION

I.

2	PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power (PacifiCorp or Company) respectfully submits this
3	opening brief to the Public Utility Commission of Oregon (Commission), in support of the
4	Company's proposed 2017 Transition Adjustment Mechanism (TAM) increase of
5	approximately \$16.2 million, or 1.3 percent overall. ¹ The increase reflects decreased
6	wholesale sales revenue, increased coal fuel expense, and a modest increase in purchased
7	power expense (related primarily to new Qualifying Facility (QF) contracts), ² offset by
8	reductions in natural gas fuel and wheeling expenses. ³
9	The Company's modeling in the 2017 TAM reflects the methodologies and
10	adjustments the Commission approved in Order No. 15-394 in the 2016 TAM, including the
11	system balancing transactions adjustment and the Company's approach to calculating the
12	benefits of participating in the Energy Imbalance Market (EIM). ⁴ The Commission approved
13	these items to create a "more accurate estimate of net power costs." ⁵ The evidence through
14	June 2016 confirms the efficacy of Order No. 15-394—for the first six months of 2016, the
15	Company's forecast and actual net power costs (NPC) have been within one percent,
16	resulting in the most accurate NPC forecast since at least 2008. ⁶
17	Despite the relatively modest 2017 TAM increase and the similarity of the 2016 and
18	2017 TAM filings, parties have vigorously contested this filing, proposing adjustments
19	totaling over \$42 million. ⁷ The largest adjustment in this case is Staff's Jim Bridger plant

¹ PAC/400, Dickman/7. Unless otherwise stated, all values are stated on an Oregon-allocated basis.

² PAC/100, Dickman/9-10.

³ PAC/100, Dickman/9.

⁴ PAC/100, Dickman/4, 6-7.

⁵ In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power's 2016 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 296, Order No. 15-394 at 4 (Dec. 11, 2015).

⁶ PAC/400, Dickman/6; PAC/800, Dickman/7.

⁷ PAC/801 (surrebuttal exhibit listing Staff and intervenor adjustments).

1	coal supply adjustment, which reduces NPC by nearly \$25 million. As most recently
2	reframed in its rebuttal testimony, Staff argues that, in 2013, the Company unreasonably
3	failed to begin an irrevocable, expedited switch to obtaining its coal supply from the Powder
4	River Basin (PRB). Staff's adjustment ignores the large associated costs and risks of such a
5	decision and the fact that in 2013, the Commission approved the Company's current coal
6	supply strategy as fair, just and reasonable. ⁸
7	The remaining adjustments are a mix of recommendations that the Commission
8	rejected last year and proposals for new modeling changes, even though Order No. 15-394
9	imposed a moratorium on modeling changes in this case:9
10 11 12	• Staff, the Citizens' Utility Board of Oregon (CUB), and the Industrial Customers of Northwest Utilities (ICNU) again challenge the system balancing transactions adjustment, based largely on the same arguments as last year.
13 14	• Staff and CUB propose new methodologies for modeling EIM benefits, without considering the overall effect of their recommendations.
15 16	• Staff and CUB recommend an adjustment to the modeling of coal plant dispatch that the Company has used, without objection, since 2005.
17 18 19	• Staff and CUB recommend new methodologies for modeling QF contracts, although neither actually quantifies their adjustment or addresses why the TAM Guideline that already addresses this issue is insufficient.
20 21	 Staff adopts an adjustment proposed last year by ICNU and rejected by the Commission related to avian curtailment of the Company's wind generation.
22 23 24	• Staff initially proposed an adjustment to the modeling of forced outages approved in the 2016 TAM. ¹⁰ Staff did not pursue this adjustment after the Company's reply testimony made clear that it would increase NPC. ¹¹
25 26	 In response to the Company's initial proposal under Section 18(b) of Senate Bill (SB) 1547 to track production tax credit (PTC) variances, Staff proposed an

⁸ In the Matter of PacifiCorp, d/b/a Pacific Power, 2014 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 264, Order No. 13-387 at 6-7 (October 28, 2013).

⁹ Order No. 15-387 at 6-7 (October 28, 2013).
⁹ Order No. 15-394 at 2. ICNU proposed a one-year extension of this moratorium, to which the Company objects. PAC/400, Dickman/17.
¹⁰ Staff/200, Kaufman/15.
¹¹ Executive Session Transcript (ES TR.) 59 (Kaufman).

1 2 3 4	alternative approach. ¹² Under Staff's approach, PTCs are reset to zero in base rates and the full PTC forecast is included in the TAM, subject to true-up in the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism. The Company agreed to this approach in its reply testimony. ¹³
5 6 7	• Noble Americas Energy Solutions LLC (Noble Solutions) proposes direct access adjustments that are identical to those rejected in the 2016 TAM and rely on substantively identical evidence and arguments.
8	Taken together, the parties' adjustments would produce a TAM forecast for 2017 of
9	\$333 million—a result that is facially unreasonable given that NPC has not been that low
10	since 2011. ¹⁴ This result is even more unreasonable in light of the Company's persistent
11	under-recovery of NPC since at least 2008. ¹⁵
12	II. ARGUMENT
13 14	A. The costs of the Company's fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant in 2017 are reasonable.
13	A. The costs of the Company's fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant in 2017 are
13 14	A. The costs of the Company's fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant in 2017 are reasonable.
13 14 15	 A. The costs of the Company's fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant in 2017 are reasonable. 1. Background
13 14 15 16	 A. The costs of the Company's fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant in 2017 are reasonable. 1. Background In 1974, the Bridger Coal Company (BCC) began providing "mine mouth" coal
13 14 15 16 17	 A. The costs of the Company's fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant in 2017 are reasonable. 1. Background In 1974, the Bridger Coal Company (BCC) began providing "mine mouth" coal supply to the Jim Bridger plant, which was constructed to take advantage of the location of
13 14 15 16 17 18	 A. The costs of the Company's fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant in 2017 are reasonable. 1. Background In 1974, the Bridger Coal Company (BCC) began providing "mine mouth" coal supply to the Jim Bridger plant, which was constructed to take advantage of the location of BCC coal reserves.¹⁶ As Staff testified in docket UE 264, BCC is a "captive coal mine,"

¹² Staff/100, Crider/20.

¹³ PAC/600, Dalley/22-23.

¹⁴ PAC/800, Dickman/5.

¹⁵ PAC/400, Dickman/6.

¹⁶ PAC/500, Ralston/7-8. PacifiCorp (through its wholly owned subsidiary Pacific Minerals, Inc.) owns a twothirds interest in BCC, and Idaho Power Company (through its wholly owned subsidiary Idaho Energy Resources Co.) owns a one-third interest. PacifiCorp and Idaho Power Company have the same ownership percentages in the Jim Bridger plant. *Id.* at 7. ¹⁷ PAC/1209 at 8 n.1. ¹⁸ PAC/500, Ralston/8.

never operated as an independent mine selling coal to the market, and it has no rail load-out
 facilities to enable such sales.¹⁹

3	Shortly after BCC began supplying coal to the Jim Bridger plant, the Commission
4	recognized that PacifiCorp "treats Bridger Coal as an integral part of its own utility operation
5	and never intended that Bridger Coal stand independent of the company."20 The Commission
6	adopted a "general policy" of consolidating PacifiCorp and its affiliate mines for reporting
7	and regulatory purposes. ²¹ BCC's records and accounts are subject to regulatory review in
8	rate cases, its operations are summarized in PacifiCorp's results of operations, and its results
9	are consolidated with PacifiCorp's for income tax and state ratemaking purposes. ²²
10	Since the 1970s, the Company has included its share of BCC in rate base and its share
11	of mining costs-including depreciation, depletion, and reclamation costs-in NPC. While
12	PacifiCorp has a coal supply agreement with BCC, approved as reasonable in Order No. 01-
13	472, the contract price is not used in setting the Company's rates. ²³ Rather, the Commission
14	approved a cost-based approach, allowing recovery of BCC's actual, prudent costs of
15	production, plus a return on the mine at PacifiCorp's authorized rate of return (ROR). ²⁴

accordingly); Order No. 82-606 (same).

¹⁹ PAC/500, Ralston/26-27; PAC/1000, Ralston/23.

²⁰ In the Matter of Pacific Power & Light Company, Docket No. UF 3508, Order No. 79-754 at 18 (Oct. 29, 1979).

²¹ In the Matter of Pacific Power and Light Co., Docket No. UE 21, Order No. 84-898 (Nov. 14, 1984). The rationale is that "no asset used in providing utility service may earn a rate of return greater than that authorized for Pacific, whether owned by the company or its affiliate." In the Matter of Pacific Power and Light Co., Docket No. UF 3779, Order No. 82-606 (Aug. 18, 1982).

 ²² PAC/600, Dalley/7-8. The Commission has approved ratemaking adjustments to the costs of coal supplied by BCC. See Order No. 13-387 (reducing PacifiCorp's net power costs by \$0.5 million of labor adjustments for management overtime and bonuses). This same adjustment is reflected in BCC's fuel costs in this case.
 ²³ In the Matter of PacifiCorp, Docket No. UI 189, Order No. 01-472 at 2 (June 12, 2001); PAC/600, Dalley/18.
 ²⁴ See, e.g., Order No. 79-754 (noting that "staff's ideal coal price would be one permitting Bridger Coal to recover expenses and earn a fair and reasonable rate of return," and reducing transfer price of BCC coal

1	Under this approach, if BCC earns a margin over PacifiCorp's ROR, it must credit the
2	margin back to customers through a reduced transfer price. ²⁵

3

PacifiCorp uses a diversified fuel supply strategy for the Jim Bridger plant, which it regularly reviews and refines.²⁶ At least once a year, the Company develops a BCC mine 4 5 plan using a 10-year planning horizon to develop a strategy for least-cost, least-risk fueling of the Jim Bridger plant.²⁷ The Company also develops more comprehensive fueling plans 6 7 based on the life-of-plant approximately every two years, for use in the Company's

integrated resource plan (IRP).²⁸ 8

9 The only readily available market source of fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant is the Black Butte mine, located 20 miles from the Jim Bridger plant.²⁹ For many years, PacifiCorp 10 11 has acquired roughly two-thirds of Jim Bridger plant's fuel from BCC and one-third from the Black Butte mine.³⁰ BCC has provided significant price leverage on coal supplied from the 12 Black Butte mine, and coal from the two mines has generally been priced comparably.³¹ In 13 14 the last seven TAMs, Black Butte mine costs have increased at a similar rate as BCC's, and 15 have at times exceeded BCC's unit costs.³² 16 The current Black Butte contract resulted from a competitive bidding process in 2014.³³ The coal request for proposals (RFP) was issued to all potential market suppliers to 17

- 18 the Jim Bridger plant, including mines in southwest Wyoming and the PRB, and Black Butte
- 19 proved the most economic. The contract was executed at the end of 2014 and has a three-

³² PAC/600, Dalley/11-16.

²⁵ PAC/600, Dalley/5.

²⁶ PAC/1000, Ralston/2-4, 8-9. In 2017, market supplies will account for approximately 85.1 percent of total fuel supply and affiliate mines will account for approximately 14.9 percent. PAC/200, Ralston/2. ²⁷ PAC/1000, Ralston/8.

²⁸ PAC/1000, Ralston/8.

²⁹ Staff/215, Kaufman/6.

³⁰ Staff/215, Kaufman/5.

³¹ PAC/500, Ralston/8; PAC/600, Dalley/11-16.

³³ PAC/1000, Ralston/3.

1	year term (2015-2017). The 2016 TAM included coal priced using the current contract, and		
2	no party objected to the prudence of the contract or the reasonableness of the coal costs. ³⁴		
3	While the Company has relied on coal from BCC and Black Butte for the Jim Bridger		
4	plant, it has also regularly considered how to secure an alternative source of supply from the		
5	PRB, which is the next logical supplier. ³⁵ But the transportation costs and risks associated		
6	with delivery from PRB mines that are 400 to 600 miles away from the plant, combined with		
7	major retrofits the plant needs to receive and burn PRB coal, have rendered PRB coal an		
8	uneconomic and infeasible option in the past: ³⁶		
9 10 11 12 13	• In 2003, before developing the BCC underground mine, the Company assessed the alternative of supplying the Jim Bridger plant with coal from the PRB, Uinta Basin (Utah and Colorado), and the Hannah Basin (Wyoming). The underground mine proved to be the least-cost, least-risk option, and the Commission approved a stipulation allow recovery of the capital costs in 2005. ³⁷		
14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21	• In 2009, Staff prepared an audit report concluding that BCC's unit costs were comparable to regional coal market prices and the coal costs for the Company's only other plant supplied by coal from southwest Wyoming. ³⁸ Staff's report also indicated that the "next logical supply of coal for Bridger" was PRB coal, but that transportation costs "could possibly make this option economically infeasible." ³⁹ Staff further noted that "soaring demand" was expected to cause PRB prices to "spike." ⁴⁰ As a result, Staff determined that "having captive mines may result in an increasing benefit to PacifiCorp's customers." ⁴¹		
22 23 24 25 26	• In the 2010 TAM, the Company testified that it periodically evaluated PRB coal as an alternative to BCC, but that the cost of PRB coal, including transportation, was more than 1 per ton higher than BCC coal. ⁴² The Company also explained that the Jim Bridger plant "lacks the physical capacity to accept significant new volumes of rail delivered coal." ⁴³ Therefore, using PRB coal would require		

³⁴ In the Matter of PacifiCorp, Dockets Nos. UM 995, UE 121, & UC 578, Order No. 02-469 at 7 (July 18, 2002) (if neither the parties nor the Commission challenge a particular item, "then the item is adopted when the Commission issues its final order, even if not specifically addressed in the order."). ³⁵ PAC/601, Dalley/8.

³⁶ PAC/500, Ralston/3, 10, 12; Staff/215, Kaufman/8-9.

³⁷ PAC/1000, Ralston/9-10.

³⁸ PAC/601, Dalley/5, 7.

 ³⁹ PAC/601, Dalley/8.
 ⁴⁰ PAC/601, Dalley/5.

⁴¹ PAC/601, Dalley/6.

⁴² PAC/600, Dalley/11.

⁴³ PAC/600, Dalley/11 (quoting Docket No. UE 207, PAC/400, Morgan/14).

1 2		"significant new infrastructure investments to its receiving facilities," which were not justified based on BCC coal prices at that time. ⁴⁴
3 4	۲	In the 2011 TAM, PacifiCorp provided evidence that PRB coal was spectrum per ton higher than BCC, without considering the costs of capital modifications. ⁴⁵
5 6		In the 2012 TAM, PacifiCorp affirmed that PRB coal remained higher cost than BCC and was therefore not a least-cost option for the Jim Bridger plant. ⁴⁶
7 8 9 10 11	•	In 2013, the Company retained Black and Veatch to "estimate the maximum achievable load [of PRB coal] while incorporating the minimum capital modifications necessary to safely fire PRB coal and coal blends in the Jim Bridger units." ⁴⁷ Black and Veatch estimated that the "minimum capital modifications necessary" would cost \$ (PacifiCorp share). ⁴⁸
12 13 14 15 16 17	•	As explained above, in 2014, the Company issued an RFP for coal to serve the Jim Bridger plant and sent the RFP to PRB suppliers. ⁴⁹ The RFP resulted in the execution of the current Black Butte contract, which proved lower cost than available alternatives from the PRB. The Company executed a new rail agreement for shipment of both Black Butte coal and the volume of PRB coal the Jim Bridger plant could use without retrofits or potential operational concerns. ⁵⁰
18 19 20	•	In April 2015, the Company issued an RFP to PRB suppliers related to the Dave Johnston plant. Based on that RFP, the Company concluded that PRB remained an uneconomic coal supply at that time for the Jim Bridger plant. ⁵¹
21	In	July 2014, the Company completed a new long-term fuel plan for its 2015 IRP that
22	reflected t	he closure of the BCC underground mine in 2024 and the use of PRB coal as a
23	long-term	fuel supply source for the Jim Bridger plant. ⁵² In the first half of 2015, the
24	Company	conducted a test burn of PRB coal at the Jim Bridger plant and determined that the
25	plant coul	d burn PRB coal without deration. ⁵³ Through its follow-up analysis, the Company
26	was able to	o reduce the projected capital investment to receive and burn PRB coal to \$

⁴⁴ PAC/600, Dalley/11 (quoting Docket No. UE 207, PAC/400, Morgan/14).
⁴⁵ PAC/1208 at 5.
⁴⁶ PAC/600, Dalley/12-13.
⁴⁷ PAC/1000, Ralston/11; PAC/1002, Ralston/1.
⁴⁸ PAC/1002, Ralston/6.
⁴⁹ PAC/1000, Ralston/3.
⁵⁰ PAC/1000, Ralston/3.
⁵¹ PAC/500, Balston/21.

 ⁵¹ PAC/500, Ralston/21.
 ⁵² PAC/1000, Ralston/3.
 ⁵³ ES TR. 17 (Ralston).

PacifiCorp share).⁵⁴ This led to the Long-Term Fuel Plan filed with the Commission
 in 2015, which includes the capital investments necessary at the Jim Bridger plant to switch
 to PRB coal by 2023.⁵⁵

4 On an expedited basis, the permitting and construction of the new, PRB-related facilities at the Jim Bridger plant could be completed in four years, although it may take up to 5 six years.⁵⁶ The Company's Long-Term Fuel Plan targets a transition to PRB coal in mid-6 7 2023 to permit orderly completion of these facilities and to allow the Company to wind down BCC's underground operation once its reserves are fully depleted in 2023.⁵⁷ PRB volumes 8 9 will increase beginning in 2024 while the BCC surface mine provides the remainder of the 10 coal supply. During the transition to PRB coal, the Jim Bridger plant will continue to rely on 11 BCC coal while . No party commented 12 on the Company's Long-Term Fuel Plan or objected in any way to the strategy included in 13 that plan. Seven months later, Staff filed testimony in this case, arguing that the Company's 14 2017 Jim Bridger fuel supply costs were imprudent because they were more expensive than 15 coal from PRB.

16

Legal standards for prudence review of Jim Bridger fuel supply in 2017.

17 The Commission's prudence standard examines the "objective reasonableness of a 18 decision at the time the decision was made."⁵⁸ As the Commission explained, "if the record 19 demonstrates that a challenged business decision was objectively reasonable, taking into 20 account established historical facts and circumstances, the utility's decision must be upheld

2.

⁵⁴ PAC/1000, Ralston/29.

⁵⁵ Staff/215 (2015 Long-Term Fuel Plan).

⁵⁶ PAC/500, Ralston/16.

⁵⁷ PAC/500, Ralston/10.

⁵⁸ Order No. 02-469 at 4-5.

as prudent[.]^{**59} Reasonableness does not require perfection, and the Commission's standard
 does not preclude the possibility that more than one decision could be reasonable.⁶⁰
 Importantly, the analysis cannot rely on the benefit of hindsight.⁶¹

In Order No. 13-387, issued on October 28, 2013, the Commission reviewed and 4 5 approved the Company's approach to Jim Bridger fuel supply in the 2014 TAM, docket 6 UE 264. Specifically, the Commission found that the Company's "approach to coal supply for the Jim Bridger plant," which relied on BCC and Black Butte coal, was "fair, just and 7 8 reasonable."⁶² The Commission continued, "BCC and Black Butte mine prices have both 9 fluctuated over the years, but viewed over the long term, have provided 'a reasonably priced, stable supply of coal for the Bridger plant."⁶³ The Commission observed that it "has 10 11 historically approached the company's affiliate transactions with a cost-based approach, and 12 that in the case of BCC coal, there is no possibility of utility-affiliate cross-subsidization."⁶⁴ 13 The Commission rejected ICNU's adjustment to BCC coal prices under the "lower of 14 cost or market standard" and approved a "proposal, endorsed by Staff, CUB, and Pacific 15 Power, for the company to prepare a periodic fuel supply plan that compares affiliate mine 16 fuel supply to other alternative fuel supply options, including market alternatives, to facilitate implementing prudence and affiliate transaction standards in future rate proceedings."65 17 18 In a concurring opinion, Commissioner Savage explained that BCC costs "must be

19

assessed over a period of years, and not yearly as proposed by ICNU, because of the nature

⁵⁹ Id.

 ⁶⁰ In the Matter of Portland General Electric Co., Docket No. UE 196, Order No. 10-051 at 10 (Feb. 11, 2010).
 ⁶¹ In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power Request for General Rate Revision, Docket No. UE 246, Order No. 12-493 at 25 (Dec. 20, 2012).

⁶² Order No. 13-387 at 6.

⁶³ Id.

⁶⁴ Id.

⁶⁵ *Id.* at 7.

of the mining operation."⁶⁶ According to Commissioner Savage: "Single year costs may be
 inappropriately skewed for accounting reasons only and may not be a reasonable assessment
 of Bridger coal costs."⁶⁷

4 5

3. The Company's fuel strategy for the Jim Bridger plant remains fair, just and reasonable in 2017.

6 In 2017, the Company projects the Jim Bridger plant will be fueled with 65 percent BCC coal, 30 percent Black Butte coal, and 5 percent PRB coal.⁶⁸ The fuel mix reflects the 7 8 supply strategy approved as fair, just and reasonable in the 2014 TAM, with primary reliance 9 on coal from both BCC and the Black Butte mine. The fuel mix also demonstrates the 10 beginning of a transition to greater reliance on PRB coal, consistent with the direction set in the Company's Long-Term Fuel Plan.⁶⁹ While BCC unit costs in this case have increased 11 12 relative to last year's TAM, the Company's diversified approach moderates the impact on 13 total Jim Bridger fuel supply costs in 2017. The reply update fueling costs for the Jim 14 Bridger plant are \$ per ton, compared to \$ per ton 2016 TAM.⁷⁰ 15 The underlying operating costs at BCC have not changed materially in the 2017 TAM.⁷¹ Instead, the BCC unit cost increase is driven primarily by dramatic market changes 16 that occurred in the first half of 2016.⁷² Significantly lower natural gas and electricity prices 17 reduced the forecast dispatch of the Jim Bridger plant in 2017.⁷³ This lower dispatch 18 19 decreases the volume of BCC coal burned, which increases the unit cost of BCC coal as the

⁶⁶ *Id.* at 15.

⁶⁷ Id.

⁶⁸ PAC/500, Ralston/7, 26.

⁶⁹ PAC/500, Ralston/10-11.

 ⁷⁰ PAC/500, Ralston/26 (consisting of BCC costs of \$ per ton and Black Butte costs of \$ per ton).
 ⁷¹ PAC/200, Ralston/16.
 ⁷² PAC/200, Ralston/13-18.

⁷³ DA C/200, Raiston/13-18.

⁷³ PAC/200, Ralston/13-18.

mine's fixed costs are distributed over fewer tons.⁷⁴ As market conditions returned to a more normal state in the reply update, forecast BCC unit costs decreased as the expected plant dispatch increased.⁷⁵ The Company's reply update reflects a BCC unit cost decrease of percent (or **\$** per ton), relative to the initial filing.⁷⁶

As recognized by the Commission in Order No. 13-387, the reasonableness of the Company's approach to Jim Bridger fuel supply should be reviewed on a multi-year basis.⁷⁷ Market conditions and mining operations will cause coal unit costs to fluctuate year-to-year, as demonstrated in this case. There are costs, risks, and lengthy transition periods associated with a major change in coal suppliers, and it is unreasonable to base such decisions on potentially short-term unit cost swings.

11 This is particularly true when considering a decision as monumental as moving the 12 Jim Bridger plant from mine-mouth coal supply to coal supply located hundreds of miles 13 away. Staff advocates an immediate and complete replacement of BCC and Black Butte coal with PRB coal, which would result in closure of both of these mining operations.⁷⁸ Along 14 15 with the required plant retrofits, this makes the decision to switch to PRB coal irrevocable. 16 PacifiCorp has continued to rely on its historical fuel supply while conducting a multiple-17 year planning process to evaluate and transition to PRB coal supply based on the operational realities of running the Jim Bridger plant.⁷⁹ PacifiCorp's approach is reasonable and prudent, 18 19 even though BCC prices increase in the test period, while PRB unit costs decrease.

⁷⁴ PAC/200, Ralston/13-18.

⁷⁵ PAC/500, Ralston/6-7.

⁷⁶ PAC/200, Ralston/13; PAC/500, Ralston/26.

⁷⁷ Order No. 13-387 at 7, 15.

⁷⁸ PAC/500, Ralston/26-27; PAC/1000, Ralston/23,

⁷⁹ PAC/1000, Ralston/2-4.

1	It is undisputed that the Company would have had to decide in 2013, at the latest, to
2	switch to PRB coal at Jim Bridger plant for this change to be in effect by 2017. ⁸⁰ The
3	information available in 2013 confirms the Company's reasonableness in not rushing to
4	change coal suppliers. ⁸¹ In late 2013, the Commission had just reviewed and approved the
5	Company's strategy of relying on BCC and Black Butte to fuel the Jim Bridger plant. ⁸² At
6	the time, coal from the PRB was not an economic or viable alternative to replace the long-
7	term fuel supply for the Jim Bridger plant. The 2013 Black and Veatch study advised that
8	the Jim Bridger plant retrofit would cost \$ (100 percent share), or \$
9	2017 after adjusting for inflation. ⁸³ Due to this prohibitively large capital investment and
10	uncertainty about how the Jim Bridger plant would operate using PRB coal, the Company
11	maintained its historical fueling strategy. The Company then issued its 2014 RFP for the Jim
12	Bridger plant, which confirmed the cost-effectiveness of Black Butte as compared to PRB
13	and other market suppliers. ⁸⁴
14	The Company demonstrated that the Jim Bridger plant's 2017 fuel costs compare
15	favorably to PRB coal supply, after accounting for the required capital investments in the Jim

16 Bridger plant and BCC mine closure costs.⁸⁵ This is true from both a 2013 perspective⁸⁶ and

17 a 2016 perspective.⁸⁷

18 Staff's recommended disallowance has resource planning implications that go beyond 19 forecasting NPC for a single year. PacifiCorp supported the use of a long-term fuel plan in 20 the 2014 TAM with the hope of engaging parties in a collaborative planning process, moving

⁸⁰ PAC/500, Ralston/15.

⁸¹ PAC/1003 Revised.

⁸² Order No. 13-387 at 6-7.

⁸³ PAC/1000, Ralston/28; PAC/1002.

⁸⁴ PAC/1000, Ralston/3.

⁸⁵ PAC/500, Ralston/2-3.

⁸⁶ PAC/500, Ralston/20 (Figure 2); PAC/1000, Ralston/30 (Figure 1).

⁸⁷ PAC/500, Ralston/26 (Figure 4).

1	away from litigating Jim Bridger coal supply issues on a year-by-year basis as costs fluctuate
2	in annual NPC filings. Given the complexity of long-term fueling issues at the Jim Bridger
3	plant, the Company continues to believe that a collaborative process is a better path to
4	producing a least-cost, least-risk fuel plan for the Jim Bridger plant than the current litigation
5	process. For this reason, the Company recommends that the Commission reject Staff's
6	adjustment and open an expedited planning docket as soon as practicable to review these
7	important issues outside the context of a litigated TAM filing. ⁸⁸ The Company is preparing a
8	comprehensive update to the previous Long-Term Fuel Plan to file before the end of the year
9	to facilitate this review. ⁸⁹ In this filing, the Company will add a broader range of scenarios
10	and analysis to respond to Staff's positions in this case.
11 12	4. Staff's prudence disallowance is based on unsupported allegations, flawed analysis, and improper hindsight review.
12	analysis, and improper hindsight review.
12 13	analysis, and improper hindsight review. Staff argues that the Company is imprudent because it is not exclusively using PRB
12 13 14	analysis, and improper hindsight review. Staff argues that the Company is imprudent because it is not exclusively using PRB coal to fuel the Jim Bridger plant in 2017. In its opening testimony, Staff relied on data from
12 13 14 15	analysis, and improper hindsight review. Staff argues that the Company is imprudent because it is not exclusively using PRB coal to fuel the Jim Bridger plant in 2017. In its opening testimony, Staff relied on data from 2015 and 2016 and argued that the Company should have replaced all BCC coal with PRB
12 13 14 15 16	analysis, and improper hindsight review. Staff argues that the Company is imprudent because it is not exclusively using PRB coal to fuel the Jim Bridger plant in 2017. In its opening testimony, Staff relied on data from 2015 and 2016 and argued that the Company should have replaced all BCC coal with PRB because PRB coal is less expensive than coal from BCC in 2017. ⁹⁰ Staff initially
12 13 14 15 16 17	analysis, and improper hindsight review. Staff argues that the Company is imprudent because it is not exclusively using PRB coal to fuel the Jim Bridger plant in 2017. In its opening testimony, Staff relied on data from 2015 and 2016 and argued that the Company should have replaced all BCC coal with PRB because PRB coal is less expensive than coal from BCC in 2017. ⁹⁰ Staff initially recommended a disallowance based on the 2017 price difference between BCC and PRB
12 13 14 15 16 17 18	analysis, and improper hindsight review. Staff argues that the Company is imprudent because it is not exclusively using PRB coal to fuel the Jim Bridger plant in 2017. In its opening testimony, Staff relied on data from 2015 and 2016 and argued that the Company should have replaced all BCC coal with PRB because PRB coal is less expensive than coal from BCC in 2017. ⁹⁰ Staff initially recommended a disallowance based on the 2017 price difference between BCC and PRB coal—not taking into account the full costs of switching fuel supply. ⁹¹ Although Staff claims

⁸⁸ PAC/1100, Dalley/5.
⁸⁹ PAC/1100, Dalley/5.
⁹⁰ Staff/200, Kaufman/66.
⁹¹ Staff/200, Kaufman/66-67.
⁹² ES TR. 36-37 (Kaufman); Staff/200, Kaufman/66; Staff/400, Kaufman/6.

1 decreases NPC by \$40.9 million on a total-company basis, or \$10.43 million on an Oregonallocated basis.93 2

3	The Company rebutted Staff's initial adjustment in its reply testimony, demonstrating
4	that it would be physically impossible for the Company to replace BCC with PRB coal in
5	2017, unless the Company had made the decision no later than 2013.94 Staff did not
6	challenge this testimony in rebuttal and instead presented a new adjustment using different
7	data and analysis. Staff's rebuttal adjustment purports to rely on data from 2013 and
8	disallows all Jim Bridger plant fuel costs (Black Butte and BCC), based on a new long-term
9	PVRR(d) analysis.95 In total, Staff's rebuttal adjustment increases its proposed disallowance
10	by 130 percent, from \$40.9 million to \$95.2 million on a total-company basis.96
11	Staff's approach is strictly numerical and ignores the broader factual, operational, and
12	regulatory context of its proposed disallowance. ⁹⁷ Staff's analysis also includes numerous
13	errors and unreasonable assumptions. When corrected, the analysis demonstrates that
14	PacifiCorp acted reasonably in not beginning an expedited transition to PRB coal in 2013.
15	a. BCC unit costs did not escalate rapidly before 2016.
16	Staff supports its adjustment through the inaccurate claim that BCC unit costs rapidly
17	escalated over the last decade and the Company was on notice that continued reliance on
18	BCC was unreasonable. ⁹⁸ Staff supports this argument by misleadingly citing monthly BCC
19	unit costs for March, April, and May 2016.99 Staff's supporting exhibit, however, indicates
20	that: (1) the unit costs in those three months were approximately double the average monthly

⁹³ Staff/200, Kaufman/67.
⁹⁴ PAC/500, Ralston/16-20.
⁹⁵ Staff/400, Kaufman/4 n. 8.
⁹⁶ Staff/400, Kaufman/31.
⁹⁷ PAC/1207 at 4; Staff/200, Kaufman/24.
⁹⁸ Staff/200, Kaufman/58, 66; Staff/400, Kaufman/3.
⁹⁹ Staff/200, Kaufman/52, 66.

unit cost for the preceding 12 months (March 2015 to February 2016); (2) the average
monthly BCC unit cost for March 2015 to February 2016 was nearly the same as the unit cost
in January 2010; and (3) the monthly unit costs Staff cites are approximately double the BCC
unit costs included in the 2016 TAM and nearly double the BCC unit costs included in the
2017 TAM.¹⁰⁰

6 At hearing, Staff acknowledged that it relied on monthly prices that were considerably higher than any monthly price going back to 2010.¹⁰¹ Staff's own graphical 7 8 representation of BCC monthly unit costs going back to 2010 indicates that BCC unit costs 9 have been fairly consistent and the unit cost increases in the first part of 2016 are a spike that is not indicative of any historical trend of rapidly escalating prices.¹⁰² Staff's reliance on 10 11 atypical monthly prices to support its prudence disallowance is contrary to its position that 12 Jim Bridger fuel supply should be judged on a long-term basis.¹⁰³ 13 Staff also testifies that "PacifiCorp has been repeatedly notified that Jim Bridger coal unit costs are unacceptably higher than market over an extended period of time."¹⁰⁴ But in 14 15 TAM testimony filed annually between 2010 and 2015, Staff either specifically analyzed 16 BCC unit costs and found them reasonable, or did not challenge the reasonableness of BCC unit costs.¹⁰⁵ Notably, in 2013—the very year Staff claims that the Company was 17 unreasonable for not transitioning to PRB coal-Staff did not challenge the Company's 18

¹⁰⁰ Staff/213, Kaufman/1-2.

¹⁰¹ ES TR. 29 (Kaufman).

¹⁰² Staff/200, Kaufman/30.

¹⁰³ Staff/400, Kaufman/8.

¹⁰⁴ Staff/200, Kaufman/66.

¹⁰⁵ PAC/600, Dalley/11-16; PAC/1100, Dalley/8. Staff has identified only one instance, in 2009, when Staff claimed that BCC coal unit costs were higher than market. Staff/200, Kaufman/58. In that case, the Company rebutted Staff's analysis and the case was ultimately resolved by settlement without any Commission finding that BCC unit costs were unreasonable.

fueling strategy, and the Commission found that reliance on BCC and Black Butte was
 reasonable.¹⁰⁶

3	Staff acknowledges in testimony that the increase in BCC unit costs in the 2017 TAM
4	results from lower dispatch of the Jim Bridger plant. ¹⁰⁷ Staff's testimony also describes at
5	length the relationship between BCC volumes and costs, including a description of Staff's
6	statistical analysis verifying that BCC volume and costs are inversely proportional. ¹⁰⁸
7 8	b. Contrary to Staff's claims, the Company regularly analyzed long- term fuel costs for the Jim Bridger plant, including PRB.
9	Staff also states unequivocally that the Company had never performed any multi-year
10	cost analysis of market alternatives to BCC, including PRB coal, until ordered to do so by the
11	Commission in the 2014 TAM. ¹⁰⁹ This is demonstratively false. As outlined above, the
12	Company has regularly evaluated market alternatives, including PRB coal. ¹¹⁰ The December
13	2015 Long-Term Fuel Plan relied on the Company's extensive, pre-existing planning
14	processes. ¹¹¹ In discovery, the Company produced numerous plans and studies of Jim
15	Bridger long-term fuel costs, several of which included PRB data. ¹¹² In fact, much of Staff's
16	own analysis in this case relies on these very studies.

¹⁰⁶ Order No. 13-387 at 6; PAC/600, Dalley/14-15.

¹⁰⁷ Staff/200, Kaufman/27-28, 30.

¹⁰⁸ Staff/200, Kaufman/31, 35-36. At hearing, when confronted with the fact that market conditions that had caused the significant increase in BCC unit costs appeared to be subsiding, Staff claimed that low production volumes caused by less plant dispatch were not necessarily the cause of increased BCC unit costs. ES TR. 32 (Kaufman). This testimony is difficult to reconcile with Staff's opening testimony on the same issue, and with the Commission's recent order in Idaho Power Company's annual power cost filing. *See In the Matter of Idaho Power Company 2015 Annual Power Cost Update*, Docket No. UE 301, Order No. 16-206 at 2 (May 31, 2016) (increase in per unit coal costs related to higher operating costs spread over lower production volumes).

¹¹⁰ PAC/500, Ralston/29; PAC/600, Dalley/11-13; PAC/1000, Ralston/3, 8-11; PAC/1002, PAC/1208 at 5.

¹¹¹ PAC/1000, Ralston/8-9.

¹¹² PAC/1000, Ralston/8.

1 2

c. Staff's long-term analysis does not demonstrate that the Company unreasonably continued to rely on BCC and Black Butte coal.

3	Staff's rebuttal adjustment is based on a long-term PVRR(d) analysis that purports to
4	rely on information known to the Company in 2013. ¹¹³ Staff's analysis compares two
5	scenarios—a base case (where the Company transitions to PRB coal in 2024) and a PRB case
6	(where the Company transitions to PRB coal in 2017). ¹¹⁴ In its surrebuttal testimony, the
7	Company corrected Staff's analysis and showed that continuing to rely on BCC and Black
8	Butte was favorable by nearly \$ 115
9 10	(1) Staff's base case uses 2015 data, overstates capital costs in the PRB case, and constitutes improper hindsight review.
11	The base case used by Staff is similar to the base case from the Company's 2015
12	Long-Term Fuel Plan, which assumes that the Company would transition to PRB coal in
13	2024, following the depletion of BCC's underground reserves. ¹¹⁶ In other words, Staff's
14	PVRR(d) analysis compared two PRB transition scenarios—one where the transition happens
15	in 2017 (PRB case) and one where the transition happens in 2024 (base case). But, as Staff
16	itself argues in proposing its coal adjustment, the Company did not contemplate switching to
17	PRB coal in 2013. ¹¹⁷ In 2013, the Company assumed the underground operation would be
18	replaced with increased coal from the BCC surface and Black Butte mines. ¹¹⁸
19	Staff's incorrect and overstated base case includes the costs of the PRB retrofits at the
20	Jim Bridger plant, even though the base case, by definition, should reflect no PRB coal
21	related costs or benefits. ¹¹⁹ Simply removing these costs from Staff's base case decreases

¹¹³ Staff/400, Kaufman/4.

¹¹⁴ Staff/400, Kaufman/403, Kaufman/1. ¹¹⁵ PAC/1003, Ralston/1; PAC/1210.

¹¹⁶ Staff/403, Kaufman/1; Staff/215, Kaufman/8-9.
¹¹⁷ Staff/200, Kaufman/2-3; Staff/400, Kaufman/20 (2013 IRP did not include switch to PRB coal).

¹¹⁸ PAC/1000, Ralston/32.

¹¹⁹ ES TR. 48 (Kaufman).

Staff's calculated PRB benefits by **\$ 100 and the percent**.¹²⁰ Moreover, because Staff's 1 2 base case included PRB coal and had a different combination of BCC and Black Butte coal, 3 the forward prices were substantially different from the Company's 2013 mine plan, which relied exclusively on BCC and Black Butte.¹²¹ Inserting the correct forward coal prices into 4 5 Staff's analysis to reflect the 2013 mine plan, decreases the PRB benefits by \$ percent.¹²² Using the correct base case eliminates almost 90 percent of Staff's calculated 6 7 PRB benefits and nearly swings the PVRR(d) in favor of continued reliance on BCC and 8 Black Butte. 9 (2) Staff's PRB case understates capital costs. 10 Staff's PVRR(d) analysis also unreasonably disregards the capital cost estimate from 11 the 2013 Black and Veatch study and instead relies on the capital estimate developed by the Company in 2015, which is included in the Long-Term Fuel Plan.¹²³ At hearing, Staff 12 testified that the Black and Veatch study "represents a *maximum* capital expenditure," a 13 claim that is expressly contradicted by the study's first paragraph.¹²⁴ Staff also testified that 14 15 the study's call for follow-up analysis means that it was unreasonable for the Company to rely on the estimated capital costs.¹²⁵ But Staff provided no evidence that the Company 16 17 could have conducted all the additional studies and test burns in 2013 that ultimately resulted in the downward revision to the Black and Veatch estimate.¹²⁶ In fact, the Company did 18 19 conduct the additional analysis, including PRB test burns, over the next two years, and that

¹²⁰ PAC/1210.

¹²¹ PAC/1003 Revised; Staff/403; PAC/1210.

¹²² PAC/1210.

¹²³ Staff/400, Kaufman/20.

¹²⁴ ES TR. 40 (Kaufman) (emphasis added); PAC/1002, Ralston/1.

¹²⁵ ES TR. 40 (Kaufman).

¹²⁶ ES TR. 51 (Kaufman).

additional analysis resulted ultimately in the downward revision of capital costs included in
 the 2015 Long-Term Fuel Plan.¹²⁷

3	Had the Company acted in accordance with Staff's recommendation and rushed the
4	transition to PRB coal in 2013, it may well have resulted in substantially higher capital
5	investments at the Jim Bridger plant than were ultimately necessary. At hearing, Staff
6	acknowledged that the work PacifiCorp conducted in 2014 and 2015 resulted in a significant
7	reduction in the estimated costs of transitioning to PRB coal. ¹²⁸ Staff also acknowledged that
8	it would be risky to rush a project of this magnitude. ¹²⁹ The Company's deliberate and
9	comprehensive analysis of the transition to PRB coal, including additional studies and test
10	burns, ultimately benefited customers by reducing the capital costs by \$ 1000 costs .
11	Staff also claims that it was unreasonable to rely on the Black and Veatch study
12	because its estimated costs were higher than the costs for similar facilities at the Company's
13	other plants. ¹³⁰ Staff admitted at hearing, however, that it had reviewed no engineering study
14	or analysis justifying its conclusion that the cost for Jim Bridger plant should be comparable
15	to the costs of similar facilities at other plants. ¹³¹ In contrast, the Company testified that
16	Staff's comparison is inapt because it ignores the specific characteristics and vintage of the
17	facilities at each plant. ¹³²
18	Staff's PVRR(d) analysis also amortized the capital costs over 20 years, from 2017

Staff's PVRR(d) analysis also amortized the capital costs over 20 years, from 2017
 through 2036, based on the Company's most recent depreciation study.¹³³ But this treatment
 is inconsistent with the Commission's 2025 depreciable life for the Jim Bridger plant—which

¹²⁷ PAC/1000, Ralston/29; ES TR. 17 (Ralston).

¹²⁸ ES TR. 51 (Kaufman).

¹²⁹ ES TR. 51-52 (Kaufman).

¹³⁰ Staff/400, Kaufman/20.

¹³¹ ES TR. 43 (Kaufman).

¹³² PAC/1000, Ralston/28,

¹³³ Staff/400, Kaufman/20.

1	the Commission affirmed in the Company's 2013 depreciation docket. ¹³⁴ There is no basis to
2	assume the Commission would adopt a depreciable life for the new rail and handling
3	investments that is 11 years longer than the rest of the plant. At hearing, Staff defended its
4	amortization period, claiming that its analysis was not intended to reflect actual ratemaking
5	treatment of the capital investment. ¹³⁵ But Staff's analysis purports to compare the <i>revenue</i>
6	requirement of each scenario, which necessarily means that it must model the ratemaking
7	treatment of each cost element. Correcting Staff's treatment of the capital investments in the
8	PRB case decreases Staff's PVRR(d) by \$ percent. ¹³⁶
9	(3) Staff's analysis understates the size of the regulatory asset
10 11	resulting from the closure of BCC and includes an unreasonable amortization period.
	resulting from the closure of BCC and includes an unreasonable
11	resulting from the closure of BCC and includes an unreasonable amortization period.
11 12	resulting from the closure of BCC and includes an unreasonable amortization period. The Company presented substantial evidence that the BCC mine would close if the
11 12 13	resulting from the closure of BCC and includes an unreasonable amortization period. The Company presented substantial evidence that the BCC mine would close if the Jim Bridger plant replaced BCC coal with PRB coal. ¹³⁷ If the public interest is served by
11 12 13 14	resulting from the closure of BCC and includes an unreasonable amortization period. The Company presented substantial evidence that the BCC mine would close if the Jim Bridger plant replaced BCC coal with PRB coal. ¹³⁷ If the public interest is served by BCC's closure (which is presumed in Staff's analysis), customers would be responsible for
 11 12 13 14 15 	resulting from the closure of BCC and includes an unreasonable amortization period. The Company presented substantial evidence that the BCC mine would close if the Jim Bridger plant replaced BCC coal with PRB coal. ¹³⁷ If the public interest is served by BCC's closure (which is presumed in Staff's analysis), customers would be responsible for the undepreciated investment at the mine and the closure and remediation costs. ¹³⁸ This
 11 12 13 14 15 16 	resulting from the closure of BCC and includes an unreasonable amortization period. The Company presented substantial evidence that the BCC mine would close if the Jim Bridger plant replaced BCC coal with PRB coal. ¹³⁷ If the public interest is served by BCC's closure (which is presumed in Staff's analysis), customers would be responsible for the undepreciated investment at the mine and the closure and remediation costs. ¹³⁸ This regulatory treatment is consistent with the Commission's approach to closure of the

¹³⁴ PAC/1000, Ralston/29; *PacifiCorp Application for Authority to Implement Revised Depreciation Rates*, Docket No. UM 1647, Order No. 13-347 (Sept. 25, 2013).

¹³⁵ ES TR. 47 (Kaufman).

¹³⁶ PAC/1210.

¹³⁷ PAC/500, Ralston/26-27; PAC/1000, Ralston/23.

¹³⁸ PAC/600, Dalley/19-20.

¹³⁹ In the Matter of PacifiCorp Application for Approval of Deer Creek Mine Transaction, Docket No. UM 1712, Order No. 15-161 at 7-8 (May 27, 2015); see also In the Matter of PacifiCorp Application for an Accounting Order Regarding Deferral of Trail Mountain Mine Unrecovered Costs, Docket No. UM 1047, Order No. 02-343 at 4 (May 20, 2002); PAC/600, Dalley/18-20.

Bridger plant.¹⁴⁰ Staff also disputes that customers would be responsible for closure costs if
the mine were to close, without acknowledging the Commission precedent to the contrary.¹⁴¹
Despite these two claims, Staff includes a regulatory asset reflecting undepreciated
investment and mine closure costs in its PRB case.¹⁴² Staff's analysis, however, assumes
significantly understated costs resulting from the closure of the mine and then amortizes
those costs over 20 years, beginning when the mine closes in 2017. Both assumptions are
unreasonable.

8 First, Staff understates the unrecovered investment portion of the regulatory asset that would be created upon mine closure by 46 percent.¹⁴³ Staff determined the unrecovered 9 10 investment using the 2015 Long-Term Fuel Plan and removed all capital expenditures 11 between 2014 and 2016, incorrectly assuming that the Company could run the mine without those expenditures for the remaining three years of its life.¹⁴⁴ This calculation effectively 12 13 models closure of BCC's underground operations in 2013 because it removes all of the 14 capital investments required for the underground mine to continue through 2016, as assumed in Staff's analysis.¹⁴⁵ Staff also ignores removal costs, based on the unsupported assumption 15 that the costs are already included in the mine's depreciation and net salvage rates.¹⁴⁶ 16 Second, Staff's amortization period for the regulatory asset is much too long.¹⁴⁷ As 17 18 discussed above, there is no basis to assume that the Commission would approve an 19 amortization period for the BCC mine regulatory asset that is 11 years longer than the 20 depreciable life of the Jim Bridger plant. The Company's analysis assumes a four-year

¹⁴² Staff/400, Kaufman/15.

¹⁴⁶ PAC/1000, Ralston/27.

21

¹⁴⁰ Staff/200, Kaufman/67.

¹⁴¹ Staff/200, Kaufman/56, 63-64.

¹⁴³ PAC/1000, Ralston/25.

¹⁴⁴ PAC/1000, Ralston/26.

¹⁴⁵ PAC/1000, Ralston/26-27; ES TR. 23-24 (Ralston).

¹⁴⁷ PAC/1000, Ralston/23-25.

amortization period, which is similar to the amortization period approved by the Commission
 in previous mine closure cases and for the BCC underground investments in 2005.¹⁴⁸

- 3 Third, Staff applied an interest rate of 3.43 percent to the unamortized balance 4 because Staff assumes a 20-year amortization period that begins after the mine is closed and no longer used and useful.¹⁴⁹ In reality, if in 2013 the Company determined that it would 5 6 close the mine in 2017, it would seek to amortize the mine closure costs and undepreciated investment *before closure in 2017*.¹⁵⁰ This approach would be consistent with the treatment 7 8 of the Carbon plant, where the Commission approved accelerated depreciation once the 9 Company determined that the plant would be retired before the end of its depreciable life.¹⁵¹ 10 Thus, the regulatory asset would earn a return at the Company's weighted average cost of 11 capital because it would be recovered while the mine was still used and useful. Correcting 12 Staff's calculation and amortization of the regulatory asset associated with BCC's closure percent.¹⁵² 13 reduces Staff's PRB benefits by \$ 14 (4) Staff's transportation price is facially unreasonable. 15 Transportation from the PRB to the Jim Bridger plant is the largest cost element of PRB coal.¹⁵³ Based on what was known in 2013, the Company's PVRR(d) analysis includes 16
- 17 a transportation rate of \$ per ton for 2017.¹⁵⁴ This amount uses a model developed by
- 18 the U.S. Department of Transportation Surface Transportation Board's Uniform Rail Costing

¹⁴⁸ PAC/1000, Ralston/24-25.

¹⁴⁹ Staff/400, Kaufman/17.

¹⁵⁰ PAC/1100, Dalley/10.

¹⁵¹ Order No. 12-493 at 3. See also In the Matter of Idaho Power Company Application for Authority to Implement a Boardman Operating Life Adjustment Tariff for Electric Service to Customers in the State of Oregon, Docket No. UE 239. Order No. 12-235 (June 26, 2012) (allowing accelerated depreciation to respond to early retirement of Boardman plant).

¹⁵² PAC/1210.

¹⁵³ Staff/400, Kaufman/9.

¹⁵⁴ PAC/1000, Ralston/17.

System, which is a recognized and reasonable methodology for estimating rail rates in the
 industry.¹⁵⁵

price for delivery of PRB coal to the Jim Bridger plant as of June 2016.¹⁵⁶ The Company's

The reasonableness of the Company's estimate is confirmed by its actual rail contract

5 rail contract was negotiated at arms-length between PacifiCorp and the Union Pacific Railroad Company.¹⁵⁷ The actual contract price of \$ in 2017 is the second sec 6 than 7 the 2013 estimate.¹⁵⁸ 8 Staff dismisses the contract's real world evidence of rail costs with little more than a paragraph of testimony.¹⁵⁹ Staff claims that Company's actual contract price is too high 9 because it is not a high-volume contract.¹⁶⁰ On the contrary, the contract had minimum 10 11 which by any reasonable measure is a high-volume contract.¹⁶¹ volumes of 12 Staff also argues the Company had no incentive to negotiate a reasonable rail price and therefore its actual contract price is not a reliable estimate of an actual contract price.¹⁶² To 13 14 meet its obligations to its customers and business partner Idaho Power Company, however, 15 the Company had a clear incentive to negotiate least-cost contract terms.¹⁶³ Moreover, Staff 16 never challenged the price in the contract when it was included in the 2016 TAM, nor has it objected to its inclusion in rates in this case.¹⁶⁴ 17

3

4

¹⁵⁵ PAC/1000, Ralston/17.

¹⁵⁶ PAC/1000, Ralston/18; ES TR. 16 (Ralston).

¹⁵⁷ PAC/1000, Ralston/20.

¹⁵⁸ PAC/1000, Ralston/18.

¹⁵⁹ Staff/400, Kaufman/13.

¹⁶⁰ Staff/400, Kaufman/13.

¹⁶¹ Highly Confidential Transcript (HC TR.) 13 (Ralston).

¹⁶² Staff/400, Kaufman/13.

¹⁶³ PAC/1000, Ralston/20-21.

¹⁶⁴ PAC/1000, Ralston/20.

1	Staff's PVRR(d) analysis includes estimated transportation costs of \$
2	2016. ¹⁶⁵ Staff's methodology for determining its transportation costs, however, is too
3	simplistic and has no relation to how actual transportation costs are developed. ¹⁶⁶ Staff
4	simply examined PacifiCorp's other rail contracts and concluded that transportation costs are
5	a function of distance. ¹⁶⁷ Based on the distance from the PRB to the Jim Bridger plant, Staff
6	calculated a transportation price. This analysis ignores the numerous other factors that
7	impact transportation costs, such as rail line traffic and congestion, the size of the train
8	required, and the market alternatives available, among many others. ¹⁶⁸ The data set Staff
9	relies on is also far too limited-Staff relies almost exclusively on just two contracts, both of
10	which are with a different railroad for plants located far from the Jim Bridger plant. ¹⁶⁹
11	Staff relies on generic data relating to PRB transportation costs to verify its
12	calculations. ¹⁷⁰ But Staff never acknowledges that its own evidence indicates that the vast
13	majority of PRB coal is transported south and east, not in the direction of the Jim Bridger
14	plant. ¹⁷¹ Staff provided no basis to support its assumption that the cost to transport PRB coal
15	east and south is comparable to the cost to transport west, given the vastly different
16	transportation markets.
17	In the 2011 TAM, the Company testified that the delivered price of PRB coal to the
18	Jim Bridger plant for 2011 would be over \$ per ton, an estimate that Staff verified in its
19	testimony in that case. ¹⁷² Staff's testimony in this case indicates that PRB coal was roughly

¹⁶⁵ Staff/400, Kaufman/12.

¹⁶⁶ PAC/1000, Ralston/18-19.

¹⁶⁷ Staff/400, Kaufman/11-12.

¹⁶⁸ PAC/1000, Ralston/19.

¹⁶⁹ PAC/1000, Ralston/22.
¹⁷⁰ Staff/400, Kaufman/11, 14.
¹⁷¹ Staff/400, Kaufman/11; Staff/252, Kaufman/72.

¹⁷² PAC/1208 at 5.

1	\$14 per ton in 2011. ¹⁷³ Thus, the transportation and handling costs would have been
2	approximately sper ton in 2011—an amount that is nearly double Staff's estimated
3	transportation costs of \$ per ton in 2013. ¹⁷⁴ Moreover, the Company's 2011 TAM
4	estimate of \$ per ton delivered costs is nearly the same as the Company's calculated PRB
5	price in this case of \$ 1000 for the set of the set of
6	Company's sper ton estimate in the 2011 TAM undermines its claim here that the
7	Company's 2013 estimated price is overstated. Correcting Staff's analysis to include a
8	reasonable transportation cost, decreases its PRB benefits by \$2000 control of the second seco
9 10	(5) Staff's analysis fails to account for the risk of relying exclusively on PRB coal.
11	
11	Staff incorrectly claims that its analysis demonstrates that a 2013 transition to PRB
11	coal is both least cost and <i>least risk</i> . ¹⁷⁷ Staff's adjustment does not consider the risk
12	coal is both least cost and <i>least risk</i> . ¹⁷⁷ Staff's adjustment does not consider the risk
12 13	coal is both least cost and <i>least risk</i> . ¹⁷⁷ Staff's adjustment does not consider the risk associated with exclusive reliance on the PRB market and rail transportation, a risk Staff
12 13 14	coal is both least cost and <i>least risk</i> . ¹⁷⁷ Staff's adjustment does not consider the risk associated with exclusive reliance on the PRB market and rail transportation, a risk Staff expressly flagged in its August 2013 comments in the Company's 2013 IRP. Staff's
12 13 14 15	coal is both least cost and <i>least risk</i> . ¹⁷⁷ Staff's adjustment does not consider the risk associated with exclusive reliance on the PRB market and rail transportation, a risk Staff expressly flagged in its August 2013 comments in the Company's 2013 IRP. Staff's comments warned of increasing rail transportation prices and coal market volatility, claiming
12 13 14 15 16	coal is both least cost and <i>least risk</i> . ¹⁷⁷ Staff's adjustment does not consider the risk associated with exclusive reliance on the PRB market and rail transportation, a risk Staff expressly flagged in its August 2013 comments in the Company's 2013 IRP. Staff's comments warned of increasing rail transportation prices and coal market volatility, claiming that both developments have "introduced more risk into coal procurement than has been
12 13 14 15 16 17	coal is both least cost and <i>least risk</i> . ¹⁷⁷ Staff's adjustment does not consider the risk associated with exclusive reliance on the PRB market and rail transportation, a risk Staff expressly flagged in its August 2013 comments in the Company's 2013 IRP. Staff's comments warned of increasing rail transportation prices and coal market volatility, claiming that both developments have "introduced more risk into coal procurement than has been typical in the past." ¹⁷⁸ Staff also included PacifiCorp's 2010 coal inventory study as an

¹⁷³ Staff/200, Kaufman/65.
¹⁷⁴ Staff/402, Kaufman/1.
¹⁷⁵ PAC/1000, Ralston/30.
¹⁷⁶ PAC/1210.
¹⁷⁷ Staff/400, Kaufman/4.
¹⁷⁸ PAC/1207 at 4.
¹⁷⁹ Staff/212, Kaufman/16; *see also* PAC/1000, Ralston/10.

- disruptions on the joint line in 2005, it became readily apparent that most utilities severely
 underestimated the transportation risk associated with PRB coal." ¹⁸⁰
- At hearing, Staff testified that the Company could mitigate these risks through long-3 term coal supply and transportation contracts.¹⁸¹ But this testimony contradicts Staff's pre-4 5 filed testimony in this case, which indicates that new long-term coal contracts may be 6 imprudent "given the current regulatory and economic uncertainty regarding coal generation."¹⁸² In effect, Staff now argues that the Company should have mitigated the risk 7 8 of shifting entirely to PRB coal through long-term contracts, at the same time it is claiming 9 that such contracts may be imprudent. Staff defended this stance by claiming that its PVRR(d) analysis relies on pricing based on annual one-year contracts, not long-term 10 commitments.¹⁸³ But if the Company engaged in annual short-term contracts, it would be 11 exposed to considerable price risk.¹⁸⁴ And even long-term contracts cannot mitigate the risks 12 13 of rail disruptions, which could completely cut-off fuel supply to the Jim Bridger plant.
- 14 15

5. The Commission should again reject ICNU's lower of cost or market adjustment.

16 ICNU claims that PRB coal is cheaper in 2017, so the Company should have replaced

17 BCC coal with PRB coal in 2017. ICNU's recommendation is framed as a lower of cost or

- 18 market adjustment under OAR 860-027-0048.¹⁸⁵ ICNU's adjustment decreases NPC by
- 19 \$6 million on an Oregon-allocated basis.¹⁸⁶

20 As outlined above, the Commission has always applied cost-based pricing to sales 21 from affiliate mines, not the lower-of-cost-or-market standard. Most recently, in Order

.<u>...</u>

- ¹⁸⁴ ES TR. 53 (Kaufman).
- ¹⁸⁵ ICNU/100, Mullins/9.

¹⁸⁰ Staff/212, Kaufman/16.

¹⁸¹ ES TR. 53 (Kaufman).

¹⁸² Staff/200, Kaufman/24.

¹⁸³ ES TR. 54-55 (Kaufman).

¹⁸⁶ ICNU/200, Mullins/10.

No. 13-387, the Commission specifically declined to apply the lower-of-cost-or-market
 standard to BCC coal, after concluding that the Company's fueling strategy for the Jim
 Bridger plant was "fair, just, and reasonable."¹⁸⁷

4	ICNU has not presented evidence that PRB coal is an available alternative for 2017.
5	The lower-of-cost-or-market rule states that transactions between utilities and affiliates "shall
6	be recorded in the energy utility's accounts at the affiliate's cost or the market rate,
7	whichever is lower." ¹⁸⁸ The rule defines "market rate" as "the lowest price that is <i>available</i>
8	from nonaffiliated suppliers for comparable services or supplies." ¹⁸⁹ In the 2014 TAM,
9	ICNU recommended that the Commission re-price BCC coal using a Black Butte contract
10	price. The Company demonstrated, however, that Black Butte did not have sufficient
11	volumes available in the 2014 test period to actually replace BCC coal. ¹⁹⁰ The Commission
12	rejected ICNU's adjustment. ¹⁹¹
13	Here, the Company has presented unrebutted evidence that the Jim Bridger plant
14	lacks the physical infrastructure to accept and burn sufficient volumes of PRB coal to replace
15	BCC in 2017. ¹⁹² The Company further testified that it could not have the infrastructure in
16	place for at least four years. ¹⁹³ Thus, PRB coal is not physically available in 2017 to replace
17	BCC. ¹⁹⁴ ICNU has not disputed the Company's testimony on this point. ¹⁹⁵
18	Even if the Company could physically accept PRB coal in 2017, the all-in cost of that

19 coal is higher than the Company's Jim Bridger plant fueling costs. ICNU's pricing of PRB

¹⁹¹ Id.

- ¹⁹³ PAC/500, Ralston/16.
- ¹⁹⁴ PAC/500, Ralston/32.

¹⁸⁷ Order No. 13-387 at 6.

¹⁸⁸ OAR 860-027-0048(4)(e).

¹⁸⁹ OAR 860-027-0048(1)(i) (emphasis added).

¹⁹⁰ Order No. 13-387 at 7.

¹⁹² PAC/500, Ralston/14-17.

¹⁹⁵ PAC/1000, Ralston/34.

1	coal ignored fuel surcharges, anti-freeze dust-suppression costs, handling costs, and, most
2	notably, the amortization of the regulatory asset that would be created if BCC closed. ¹⁹⁶
3	When properly adjusted, ICNU's own calculations result in 2017 PRB costs of \$
4	ton, compared to BCC costs of \$ per ton, which includes a BCC return on rate base. ¹⁹⁷
5	In rebuttal, ICNU largely conceded that the Company's all-in calculations were
6	correct, recommending only two meritless changes. ¹⁹⁸ First, ICNU extended the
7	amortization period for the regulatory asset for 13 years, so that it corresponded with the
8	removal of coal assets from customer rates in 2029. ¹⁹⁹ As discussed above, the Company's
9	four-year amortization is reasonable and consistent with relevant Commission precedent. ²⁰⁰
10	Second, ICNU recommends a lower return on the unamortized regulatory asset. ²⁰¹ ICNU's
11	recommendation is unreasonable for the reasons discussed above regarding Staff's similar
12	position. ²⁰² ICNU's analysis also fails to adjust the PRB coal volumes modeled for heat
13	content and analyzed BCC in isolation, instead of analyzing total plant-fueling costs. ²⁰³
14	B. The Company reasonably relies on minimum-take provisions in coal contracts.
15	The Company presented unrebutted evidence that minimum-take provisions are a
16	component of virtually all cost-effective long- and short-term coal supply agreements. ²⁰⁴
17	Under these provisions, the Company is required to accept a specified volume annually or

- ²⁰⁰ PAC/1000, Ralston/35.
- ²⁰¹ PAC/1000, Ralston/35.
 ²⁰² PAC/1100, Dalley/10.
- ²⁰³ PAC/1000, Ralston/36.

¹⁹⁶ PAC/500, Ralston/26, 32.
¹⁹⁷ PAC/1000, Ralston/5.
¹⁹⁸ ICNU/200, Mullins/8.
¹⁹⁹ PAC/1000, Ralston/35.
²⁰⁰ PAC/1000, Palston/25.

²⁰⁴ PAC/500, Ralston/34-35.

pay a penalty. These provisions provide a steady revenue stream for the coal supplier,
 allowing continued investment in the resources necessary to supply coal.²⁰⁵

The Company demonstrated that its long-term coal contracts ensure access to fuel at predictable and stable prices, terms, and conditions.²⁰⁶ Without minimum-take provisions, the Company would be required to rely on the spot market for its coal supply, a high-risk strategy both in terms of supply and price.²⁰⁷

7

1. CUB's allegation of imprudence lacks any evidentiary support.

CUB argues that the minimum-take provisions in three of the Company's coal supply 8 9 agreements executed since 2015 are imprudent and recommends that all "costs and impacts" of these contracts be disallowed.²⁰⁸ CUB's only basis for this disallowance is the conclusory 10 11 claim that after the 2013 IRP, "an expensive and binding commitment to coal in the current environmental, federal, and regulatory atmosphere is imprudent."²⁰⁹ Contrary to CUB's 12 13 implication, however, the challenged contracts are not all long-term agreements. Two of the three contracts expire in 2017 and 2018.²¹⁰ The only contract extending beyond 2018 is the 14 15 contract for the Huntington plant that CUB previously stipulated was prudent, even though it contains a minimum-take provision.²¹¹ In addition, because wholesale market prices 16 17 increased in the reply update, the minimum-take provisions in the challenged contracts are not currently implicated in the Company's NPC modeling.²¹² 18

²⁰⁵ PAC/500, Ralston/34.

²⁰⁶ PAC/500, Ralston/34-35.

²⁰⁷ PAC/1000, Ralston/37.

²⁰⁸ CUB/100, McGovern/9.

²⁰⁹ CUB/100, McGovern/7.

²¹⁰ PAC/500, Ralston/34.

²¹¹ PAC/500, Ralston/35-36.

²¹² PAC/500, Ralston/33-34.

2.

The Company's stockpiles cannot be used to mitigate minimum-take provisions.

3 Staff does not directly challenge the prudence of the Company's minimum-take provisions.²¹³ Instead, Staff criticizes the Company for failing to use its coal plant inventory 4 5 stockpiles to mitigate the impact of minimum-take provisions. Staff claims that the 6 Company's coal-hedging policy relies on coal-plant stockpiles to manage minimum-take 7 provisions and faults the Company for failing to conduct analysis on the relationship between inventory capacity and minimum-take requirements.²¹⁴ Contrary to Staff's testimony, the 8 9 Company has never stated that its hedging policy relies on plant stockpiles to manage minimum-take provisions.²¹⁵ The Company has been clear that under its coal-inventory 10 11 policy, stockpiles are used to manage normal fluctuations in coal supply and demand, and they have insufficient capacity to mitigate the impact of minimum-take provisions.²¹⁶ 12

13

C. The Company's coal plant dispatch modeling is consistent with prior TAMs.

GRID's modeling of coal plant dispatch relies on a single, annual incremental cost of coal that is used in every hour of the forecast test period to determine whether to dispatch a particular coal plant.²¹⁷ Because GRID does not model minimum-take provisions and uses a single incremental cost, the Company manually adjusts the incremental cost of coal to achieve the overall least-cost dispatch of the entire coal fleet, while meeting the minimumtake obligations for each plant.²¹⁸ The Company's approach to modeling minimum-take provisions through a manual adjustment to the incremental cost of coal is consistent with past

²¹⁶ PAC/500, Ralston/36. Staff attached the Company's coal inventory policy as exhibit Staff/212.

²¹⁷ PAC/400, Dickman/41.

²¹³ PAC/502, Ralston/1.

²¹⁴ Staff/400, Kaufman/42.

²¹⁵ Staff/400, Kaufman/40 (acknowledging stockpiles cannot be used to mitigate minimum-take provisions).

²¹⁸ PAC/400, Dickman/41-42.

1	TAMs and has been a part of the GRID model since 2005. ²¹⁹ In the Company's initial filing
2	in this case, the impact of minimum-take provisions was more pronounced than in the past
3	due to the unprecedented market conditions that decreased coal-plant dispatch. ²²⁰ The
4	impact was mitigated in the reply update, based on increasing forward wholesale electricity
5	market prices and coal-plant dispatch. ²²¹
6	Staff objects to the Company's modeling, claiming that it is a modeling change
7	prohibited by the 2017 TAM modeling moratorium adopted in Order No. 15-394. ²²²
8	Although Staff recognizes that minimum-take provisions have real world impacts on forecast
9	NPC, ²²³ Staff recommends that the Commission ignore these impacts in this case. Staff is
10	incorrect that the Company's treatment of minimum-take provisions is new; similar
11	adjustments were made in past TAMs. ²²⁴ Staff's position that the Commission should
12	intentionally ignore the Company's actual costs is also inconsistent with the Commission's
13	(and Staff's) position that the purpose of the TAM is to produce the most accurate NPC
14	forecast. ²²⁵
15	Staff also recommends that before modifying the dispatch in GRID, the Company
16	should max out its coal-plant inventory levels. ²²⁶ As described above, this recommendation
17	is inconsistent with the Company's coal-inventory policy, which relies on the operational

18 flexibility provided by coal stockpiles to respond to normal changes in supply and demand.²²⁷

²²⁶ Staff/400, Kaufman/42.

²¹⁹ PAC/400, Dickman/48-49; PAC/800, Dickman/37.

²²⁰ PAC/400, Dickman/49.

²²¹ PAC/400, Dickman/47.

²²² Staff/200, Kaufman/22-23.

²²³ Staff/200, Kaufman/25.

²²⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/48-49.

²²⁵ In the Matter of Pacific Orp d/b/a Pacific Power 2013 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 245, Order No. 12-409 at 7 (Oct. 29, 2012); PAC/400, Dickman/51; PAC/800, Dickman/6 n. 5.

²²⁷ PAC/1000, Ralston/39.

D.

The Company's modeling of EIM benefits is reasonable.

2 3

1. The Company's filing reflects the EIM modeling approved in the 2016 TAM.

4 The Company's forecast of EIM benefits relies on the same methodology the Commission found reasonable in Order No. 15-394 in the 2016 TAM.²²⁸ The Company 5 6 incorporates annualizing adjustments to account for the impact of Nevada Energy's (NVE) participation and to capture the expected seasonal variation in EIM benefits.²²⁹ The forecast 7 8 also accounts for the added participation of Puget Sound Energy, Arizona Public Service, and 9 Portland General Electric in the EIM.²³⁰ The Company's forecast includes benefits 10 associated with inter-regional dispatch, which result from transactions between PacifiCorp 11 and the California Independent System Operator Corporation (CAISO), and flexibility 12 reserve benefits, which result from a reduced regulating reserve requirement modeled in GRID.²³¹ These benefits are in addition to the optimized dispatch of the Company's 13 14 generation within its balancing authority areas (BAAs) (*i.e.*, intra-regional dispatch), which 15 has always been reflected in the GRID model.²³² 16 The Company's filing includes \$23.79 million (on a total-company basis) in EIM 17 benefits in addition to the benefits of optimized dispatch already reflected in the GRID model results.²³³ In addition, to respond to specific suggestions from the parties, the Company does 18 19 not object to Staff's auditing its EIM results and or to a generic investigation on the modeling of EIM benefits.²³⁴ 20

²²⁸ Order No. 15-394 at 8.

²²⁹ PAC/400, Dickman/53-54.

²³⁰ PAC/100, Dickman/30-31.

²³¹ PAC/100, Dickman/25-27.

²³² PAC/100, Dickman/27.

²³³ PAC/400, Dickman/55.

²³⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/57.

2.

The Company's EIM benefits align with reasonable expectations.

2	The Company's forecast EIM benefits of nearly \$24 million are well within the range
3	of benefits forecasted by the Energy and Environmental Economics, Inc. (E3) study that was
4	prepared in 2013. ²³⁵ Staff claims that the Company's EIM benefits are "significantly lower
5	in value" than the estimates included in the E3 study and faults the Company for failing to
6	describe the discrepancy between its own estimates and E3's. ²³⁶ CUB claims that customers
7	were misled because the expected benefits have yet to materialize and the benefits that do
8	exist are "trivial." ²³⁷ These accusations cannot be squared with the facts.
9	First, Staff's allegation is based on a comparison of PacifiCorp's benefits in this case
10	to E3's total benefits for PacifiCorp and CAISO. ²³⁸ A fair comparison would look at E3's
11	estimated benefits for just PacifiCorp; that comparison demonstrates that the Company's
12	estimated benefits are much higher than E3's:
13 14 15	• E3 estimated inter-regional benefits of \$5.5 to \$7 million; PacifiCorp estimates inter-regional benefits of \$19.2 million, over three times higher than E3's midpoint;
16 17 18	• E3 estimated flexibility reserve benefits of \$1.2 to \$6.1 million; PacifiCorp estimates benefits of \$4.5 million, nearly 25 percent higher than the midpoint of E3's range;
19 20 21 22	• E3 estimated total benefits ranging from \$10.5 million to \$34.5 million, including intra-regional benefits; PacifiCorp estimates benefits of \$23.7 million, <i>without accounting for intra-regional benefits already accounted for in GRID</i> , a level above E3's midpoint. ²³⁹
23	At hearing, Staff acknowledged that it made an erroneous comparison and agreed that
24	PacifiCorp's benefits were, in fact, equal to or greater than E3's. ²⁴⁰

²³⁵ Staff/106, Crider/35.
²³⁶ Staff/100, Crider/7, 12; Staff/300, Crider/2-3.

²³⁷ CUB/100, McGovern/19-20.

 ²³⁸ Staff/100, Crider/6; Staff/106, Crider/35.
 ²³⁹ Staff/106, Crider/35; PAC/400, Dickman/56.

²⁴⁰ TR 106-108, 110-111 (Crider).

Second, by Staff's own measure, its calculated benefits are facially unreasonable.
 Based on 2015 data, Staff calculated total benefits (including intra-regional benefits) of
 \$46.1 million, which is more than double the midpoint of E3's range.²⁴¹ Staff's inter regional benefits of \$31.5 million are more than five times the midpoint of E3's range.²⁴²
 Staff's calculation of 2015 benefits is also nearly twice CAISO's calculation of benefits over
 the same time period.²⁴³

7 8

3. Intra-regional benefits are inherent in the GRID forecast and imputing additional benefits is double-counting.

9 EIM's intra-regional benefits result from the use of CAISO's security constrained 10 economic dispatch to optimize the Company's system, which creates a more efficient 11 dispatch than the Company could previously achieve when its sub-hourly dispatch was purely manual.²⁴⁴ Because GRID is already perfectly optimized, in every hour the lowest 12 13 cost resources will be dispatched, subject to transmission constraints, and the intra-regional benefits manifest as a decrease in the Company's *actual*, not modeled, NPC.²⁴⁵ The intra-14 15 regional benefits are real, but they are already built into the Company's overall NPC forecast. 16 Imputing an incremental intra-regional benefit outside of GRID is therefore unreasonable. 17 Staff claims that intra-regional benefits are not captured in the GRID model and 18 proposes to separately impute intra-regional benefits relying on CAISO's overall benefits calculation.²⁴⁶ In this calculation, CAISO compares the actual EIM dispatch results to a 19 20 counterfactual scenario that estimates the cost of serving load imbalance as if the EIM did

²⁴¹ Staff/300, Crider/15; Staff/106, Crider/35.

²⁴² Staff/300, Crider/15; Staff/106, Crider/35.

²⁴³ Staff/300, Crider/15; Staff/100, Crider/6.

²⁴⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/57-58; TR. 43-46 (Dickman).

²⁴⁵ PAC/400, Dickman/57-58; TR. 50-51 (Dickman).

²⁴⁶ Staff/100, Crider/11, 17-18.

1	not exist. ²⁴⁷ Staff claims that the counterfactual scenario is "an optimized production cost
2	model, identical to the modeling used for the EIM solution except that EIM transfers are not
3	allowed" and it is therefore "not a comparison of the manual operational solution to a more
4	efficient automated system."248 Staff concludes that the counterfactual scenario and GRID
5	are both perfectly optimized dispatch solutions and the difference in the EIM benefits
6	calculated by CAISO and PacifiCorp reflect incremental intra-regional benefits. ²⁴⁹ The only
7	basis for Staff's imputation of intra-regional benefits is its claim that GRID and CAISO's
8	counterfactual are identical. ²⁵⁰ This claim is untrue.
9	Based on CAISO's statements, the counterfactual is not the same as GRID because
10	the counterfactual is intended to mimic the pre-EIM manual dispatch used by the Company
10 11	the counterfactual is intended to mimic the pre-EIM manual dispatch used by the Company and is therefore not a perfectly efficient dispatch solution. ²⁵¹ At hearing, Staff agreed its pre-
11	and is therefore not a perfectly efficient dispatch solution. ²⁵¹ At hearing, Staff agreed its pre-
11 12	and is therefore not a perfectly efficient dispatch solution. ²⁵¹ At hearing, Staff agreed its pre- filed testimony was incorrect and acknowledged that the counterfactual does, in fact, mimic
11 12 13	and is therefore not a perfectly efficient dispatch solution. ²⁵¹ At hearing, Staff agreed its pre- filed testimony was incorrect and acknowledged that the counterfactual does, in fact, mimic manual dispatch. ²⁵² Staff has also admitted that GRID does not model manual dispatch. ²⁵³
11 12 13 14	and is therefore not a perfectly efficient dispatch solution. ²⁵¹ At hearing, Staff agreed its pre- filed testimony was incorrect and acknowledged that the counterfactual does, in fact, mimic manual dispatch. ²⁵² Staff has also admitted that GRID does not model manual dispatch. ²⁵³ Because the counterfactual is not perfectly optimized, it is not equivalent to GRID. ²⁵⁴
11 12 13 14 15	and is therefore not a perfectly efficient dispatch solution. ²⁵¹ At hearing, Staff agreed its pre- filed testimony was incorrect and acknowledged that the counterfactual does, in fact, mimic manual dispatch. ²⁵² Staff has also admitted that GRID does not model manual dispatch. ²⁵³ Because the counterfactual is not perfectly optimized, it is not equivalent to GRID. ²⁵⁴ NVE's participation in the EIM provides additional evidence that intra-regional

²⁴⁷ PAC/400, Dickman/59-60.

²⁴⁸ Staff/100, Crider/10.

²⁴⁹ Staff/100, Crider/11.

²⁵⁰ TR. 114 (Crider).

²⁵¹ PAC/900, Brown/13-17; PAC/400, Dickman/60-61; PAC/1201 at 7 ("The counterfactual dispatch for PacifiCorp mimics PacifiCorp's pre-EIM manual dispatch[.]"); *id.* at 8.

²⁵² TR. 117 (Crider); *see also* PAC/1203 at 2.

²⁵³ PAC/1203 at 2.

²⁵⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/60. Staff further testifies that CAISO uses the same model in both its EIM case and counterfactual. Staff/300, Crider/5; PAC/1203 at 3. Staff's testimony is at odds with CAISO's own statement that the counterfactual does not, in fact, use the same model as the EIM case. PAC/1201 at 7.

manual dispatch.²⁵⁵ CAISO's statement confirms that intra-regional benefits result from the
transition from manual to computerized dispatch. Because GRID does not model manual
dispatch, it already captures these benefits.

Similarly, E3 calculated PacifiCorp's EIM benefits using an economic dispatch
model that "assumes perfect, security-constrained, least-cost dispatch."²⁵⁶ According to E3,
the intra-regional benefits resulting from the EIM were already captured in the model.²⁵⁷ The
same is true for GRID—because it assumes perfect, least-cost dispatch, the benefits resulting

8 from the EIM's more perfect real-world dispatch are already included in the GRID results.²⁵⁸

9 Staff also argues that because the EIM provides for five-minute dispatch, it provides

10 efficiencies over-and-above the efficiencies modeled using GRID's hourly dispatch.²⁵⁹ This

argument, however, fails to account for the fact that GRID's modeling does not include

12 within-hour costs.²⁶⁰ Because there are no within-hour costs, it is unreasonable to impute

13 within-hour benefits.²⁶¹ Moreover, even if GRID was modeled using a five-minute dispatch,

14 like the EIM, it would still be perfectly efficient.²⁶²

15 Staff recommends that the Commission impute intra-regional benefits calculated as

16 the difference between CAISO's 2015 benefit calculation and the Company's calculated EIM

17 benefits.²⁶³ Based on this methodology, Staff recommends the imputation of \$12.3 million of

- ²⁶⁰ PAC/400, Dickman/63.
- ²⁶¹ PAC/400, Dickman/63.

²⁵⁵ PAC/400, Dickman/62; PAC/900, Brown/15-17. This is confirmed by the fact that CAISO's counterfactual for NVE does not mimic manual dispatch. Staff/108, Crider/3-4 (NVE's counterfactual does not rely on limited resource pool intended to mimic manual dispatch).

²⁵⁶ Staff/106, Crider/49.

²⁵⁷ Staff/106, Crider/49. This is why E3 had to quantify the intra-regional benefits outside of the model.

²⁵⁸ PAC/400, Dickman/59-60.

²⁵⁹ Staff/100, Crider/11.

²⁶² PAC/400, Dickman/63; TR. 47, 49-50 (Dickman).

²⁶³ Staff/300, Crider/6 (*i.e.*, the Company's calculation of inter-regional and flexibility reserve benefits).

intra-regional benefits.²⁶⁴ Staff acknowledges that its calculated benefits are only correct if 1 the Company correctly calculated the inter-regional benefits.²⁶⁵ But Staff claims that the 2 Company's benefits are dramatically understated.²⁶⁶ If the Company's inter-regional benefits 3 4 are wrong, as Staff claims, then Staff's intra-regional benefits are wrong too. More 5 importantly, if the Company's inter-regional benefits are understated, then Staff's calculated 6 intra-regional benefits are overstated. Using Staff's calculated inter-regional benefits results in intra-regional benefits of *negative* \$7.6 million—a patently unreasonable result.²⁶⁷ 7

8

4. The Company's calculation of inter-regional benefits is sound.

9 In the 2017 TAM, the Company refined the calculation of inter-regional dispatch 10 benefits to identify the cost of specific incremental resources that could have facilitated transfers in each interval of the historical period.²⁶⁸ Generally, the benefit of EIM exports is 11 equal to the revenue received less the production cost of generation assumed to supply the 12 transfer.²⁶⁹ The benefit of EIM imports is equal to the import expense less the avoided 13 expense of the generation that would have otherwise been dispatched.²⁷⁰ The refined 14 15 calculation more accurately identifies the dispatched resource supporting the EIM transfer, and therefore results in a more accurate calculation of inter-regional benefits.²⁷¹ 16 17 The production cost used in the Company's calculation of EIM benefits is the marginal cost to produce an additional megawatt-hour (MWh) at a given resource.²⁷² The

18

²⁶⁴ Staff/300, Crider/6-7.

²⁶⁸ PAC/400, Dickman/52.

37

²⁶⁵ Staff/300, Crider/7.

²⁶⁶ Staff/300, Crider/15.

²⁶⁷ Staff/300, Crider/6-7, 15 (subtracting Staff's calculated inter-regional benefits from CAISO's 2015 benefit calculation).

²⁶⁹ PAC/400, Dickman/66.

²⁷⁰ PAC/400, Dickman/66.

²⁷¹ PAC/400, Dickman/53.

²⁷² PAC/900, Brown/5.

1	Company's production costs are equal to the resource bids submitted to the EIM. ²⁷³ Staff
2	and CUB argue that the Company's bid costs do not reflect the actual marginal cost of
3	production. Instead, they claim that the Company's EIM bid is the same as its default energy
4	bid (DEB), which includes certain adders to the marginal costs of production. ²⁷⁴ In fact, the
5	DEB establishes the maximum bid, but the Company does not actually use the DEB to
6	establish its EIM bids. ²⁷⁵ Rather, the Company's bids are based on the actual marginal
7	production costs for each unit. ²⁷⁶ The only adder applied is a small percentage adjustment to
8	the bid to account for the possible change in natural gas prices or other costs typically
9	incurred over time, such as pipeline charges. ²⁷⁷
10	Contrary to Staff's and CUB's implication that the Company inflates its bids, the
11	Company has a strong incentive to bid as accurately as possible to its actual marginal cost of
12	production. ²⁷⁸ Inflated bids create the very likely possibility that CAISO would displace a
13	PacifiCorp resource with a cheaper resource, potentially forcing PacifiCorp to import energy
14	from CAISO at a price higher than the Company's own costs of generation. Similarly, a
15	deflated bid may result in the PacifiCorp resource being dispatched to support an export at
16	less than its production cost. The fundamental premise of the EIM is to optimize the diverse
17	pool of participating resources to generate the least-cost dispatch. Attempting to extract
18	additional market value from resources participating in the EIM could have the opposite
19	effect. ²⁷⁹

²⁷³ PAC/900, Brown/5.

 ²⁷⁴ Staff/300, Crider/9-10; CUB/200, McGovern/6.
 ²⁷⁵ PAC/900, Brown/6.
 ²⁷⁶ PAC/900, Brown/5.

 ²⁷⁷ PAC/900, Brown/7.
 ²⁷⁸ PAC/900, Brown/8.
 ²⁷⁹ PAC/900, Brown/8.

1	Instead of using bids reflecting the marginal cost of production, Staff recommends
2	that the Company use its annual average cost of production in the calculation of inter-
3	regional benefits. ²⁸⁰ By relying on average, rather than marginal costs, Staff's
4	recommendation produces a less accurate forecast because it does not reflect the actual costs
5	to generate the energy transferred to the EIM. ²⁸¹
6	5. Staff's inter-regional benefits are based on demonstrative errors.
7	Staff's proposed inter-regional EIM benefits uses data from 2015 to establish benefits
8	of \$31 million. ²⁸² Staff's analysis, however, contains multiple errors:
9 10	• Staff's analysis relies on 13 months of data, instead of 12. Removing the additional month reduces the benefits by 10.000 . ²⁸³
11 12 13 14 15	• Staff's calculated production costs are wrong. Staff calculated production costs using 15 months of export volumes reported to CAISO for greenhouse gas compliance purposes. ²⁸⁴ In addition to including three additional months of data, the data does not reflect actual energy transferred to the EIM, which is necessary to calculate the inter-regional benefits.
16 17 18 19 20 21 22	• Staff's analysis contains a mismatch between the volumes used to calculate the export revenue and the volumes used to calculate the production costs. ²⁸⁵ Staff includes and MWh of exports, but calculates the production costs using only MWh . Thus, Staff assumes that MWh (or MWh (or MWh of the export volumes) have zero production cost. Correcting this error by using Staff's own calculated production costs applied to the missing MWh decreases Staff's benefit calculation by MWH .
23 24 25 26 27	• Staff's calculation of the import volumes fails to account for the avoided cost of generation. Staff agrees that the import revenues are equal to the costs paid for the import volumes less the avoided cost that PacifiCorp would have incurred but for the import energy. ²⁸⁶ But Staff's calculation did not account for the avoided cost and therefore overstated the EIM benefits by

²⁸⁰ Staff/300, Crider/13.
²⁸¹ PAC/900, Brown/11-12.
²⁸² Staff/300, Crider/13.
²⁸³ PAC/800, Dickman/20.
²⁸⁴ PAC/800, Dickman/20-21.
²⁸⁵ PAC/800, Dickman/21.
²⁸⁶ Staff/300, Crider/7.

- 4 5

6. Staff's and CUB's "simplified" approach to calculate EIM benefits does not produce reasonable estimates and is no less complex.

Both Staff and CUB recommend that the Commission approve a less rigorous
methodology for determining EIM benefits because they claim that the Company's
methodology is too complex and lacks transparency. The Commission has previously
accepted modeling refinements to the NPC forecast over objections that the refinement was
too complex or relied on voluminous data.²⁸⁸ In these cases, the Commission recognized that
the purpose of the TAM is to produce an accurate NPC forecast, which may require complex
analysis of voluminous data.

13 Staff recommends a so-called "top down" approach that would determine intraregional and flexibility reserve benefits directly from the CAISO reports and calculate the 14 inter-regional benefits using average system costs.²⁸⁹ In addition to the flaws discussed 15 16 above, Staff's preferred methodology would still require the Company to analyze every 17 single five-minute interval to determine which resource dispatched into the EIM so that the average annual production cost could be assigned to that resource.²⁹⁰ The only simplification 18 in Staff's approach is the use of the average system cost, instead of the marginal cost at the 19 20 time of the transfer.

²⁸⁷ PAC/800, Dickman/21.

²⁸⁸ See, e.g., Order No. 15-394 at 4; Order No. 13-387 at 3-4; PAC/800, Dickman/12.

²⁸⁹ Staff/300, Crider/12-13.

²⁹⁰ PAC/800, Dickman/13; Staff/300, Crider/13.

1 CUB recommends that the Commission simply adopt CAISO's benefit calculation.²⁹¹ 2 There are two problems with this approach. First, as discussed above, CAISO's calculation 3 includes intra-regional benefits that are already built into the Company's NPC forecast. So 4 simply adopting CAISO's estimate double counts these benefits. Second, adopting CAISO's 5 calculations does nothing to remedy concerns over complexity and transparency.²⁹² 6 CAISO's calculations are just as complex as PacifiCorp's, but, unlike PacifiCorp, the parties 7 have no ability to audit CAISO.

8

7. The Company's calculations appropriately account for transmission necessary to support inter-regional transactions.

10 The Company's ability to export energy to CAISO across the California-Oregon 11 Intertie (COI) is limited by the transmission lines' path rating, which is frequently derated, and by the volume of transactions forecast at the California-Oregon Border (COB).²⁹³ Both 12 13 COB transactions and EIM exports use the same transmission capacity, so if NPC includes 14 forecasted transactions at COB, there will be less transmission available for EIM exports.²⁹⁴ 15 To apply the historical export benefits to the 2017 TAM forecast, the actual historical 16 benefits are divided by the total transmission that was available for the EIM during the 17 historical period and expressed in dollars per megawatt-hour of available transmission.²⁹⁵ This margin is then applied to the transmission in the 2017 TAM that is available for EIM.²⁹⁶ 18 19 This approach ensures the transmission constraints are recognized and that the same 20 transmission capacity is not improperly used for both sales to the COB market and EIM.

²⁹⁵ PAC/400, Dickman/77.

²⁹¹ CUB/200, McGovern/33.

²⁹² PAC/800, Dickman/13.

²⁹³ PAC/400, Dickman/77.

²⁹⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/77.

²⁹⁶ PAC/400, Dickman/77.

1 CUB argues that the Company's methodology underestimates EIM benefits by 2 limiting EIM transfers based on the available transmission in the forecast test period.²⁹⁷ But 3 CUB acknowledges that EIM transfers and sales at COB rely on the same transmission and 4 that the forecast cannot assume use of the same transmission capacity for both EIM transfers 5 and sales at COB.²⁹⁸

6 CUB also argues that the Company forecasts EIM benefits by multiplying the 7 historical margin per megawatt-hour of available transmission by the forecasted EIM 8 exports.²⁹⁹ This is wrong—the historical margin is multiplied by the forecast available transmission.³⁰⁰ CUB's own testimony demonstrates that the Company's actual calculations 9 10 correctly multiply the margin per megawatt-hour of transmission by the available transmission, not by the forecast export megawatt-hours.³⁰¹ 11 12 CUB also claims that the Company's calculation unfairly applies to only CAISO exports.³⁰² But this is because the Company's actual experience with NVE indicates that 13 there are no comparable transmission constraints.³⁰³ Therefore, there is no reason to model 14 15 exports to NVE based on available transmission. 16 Staff supports CUB's recommendation, testifying that because the Company cannot 17 perfectly forecast the transmission that will be available for EIM transfers, it should simply assume there are no limits.³⁰⁴ This testimony ignores the fact that the Company already 18

19 forecasts available transmission because it is a function of COB transactions.³⁰⁵

²⁹⁷ CUB/100, McGovern/15.

²⁹⁸ CUB/100, McGovern/16.

²⁹⁹ CUB/200, McGovern/15-16.

³⁰⁰ PAC/800, Dickman/22-24.

³⁰¹ PAC/800, Dickman/23-25.

³⁰² CUB/200, McGovern/18. ³⁰³ PAC/800, Dickman/26.

³⁰⁴ Staff/300. Crider/14.

³⁰⁵ PAC/800, Dickman/26-27.

8.

The Company does not include an offset for opportunity costs.

The Company's calculation of inter-regional benefits is based on the difference between the revenue received for an EIM transfer and the marginal cost of production that supported the energy transfer. The Company's calculations do not account for the opportunity cost, *i.e.*, the revenue that the Company could have potentially earned if it had not transferred the energy through the EIM and instead sold the energy in a bilateral transaction at COB.³⁰⁶

8 CUB claims that the Company improperly offsets EIM benefits by the opportunity 9 cost.³⁰⁷ But CUB has been unable to actually verify this claim or identify where the offset 10 occurs.³⁰⁸ The Company has been clear that there is no offset and therefore no basis for 11 CUB's criticism.³⁰⁹

Staff appears to agree with the Company that there is no offset for opportunity costs for thermal resources.³¹⁰ But Staff claims that the Company does discount hydro exports based on opportunity costs in determining the production cost of hydro resources.³¹¹ Staff is referring to the fact that for hydro resources the Company determines the production cost based on the cost of replacement power. This approach is reasonable because, unlike other renewable resources with zero variable costs, hydro resources have a limited supply of water with which to generate electricity.³¹² If hydro generation is used to support an EIM transfer,

³⁰⁶ PAC/400, Dickman/73-74.

³⁰⁷ CUB/100, McGovern/17.

³⁰⁸ PAC/413, Dickman/1.

³⁰⁹ PAC/400, Dickman/74-75.

³¹⁰ Staff/300, Crider/14.

³¹¹ Staff/300, Crider/14.

³¹² TR. 86-87 (Brown).

then that hydro generation is no longer available to serve customers and the Company will be
required to replace that generation when needed.³¹³

3 4 Е.

The Commission should approve continued application of the system balancing transactions adjustment.

The Company's modeling is materially unchanged from the 2016 TAM.
 In the 2016 TAM, the Commission approved a modeling refinement to more
 accurately reflect the costs of system balancing transactions in the Company's NPC
 forecast.³¹⁴ The Company's modeling in this case applies the adjustment as approved last
 year, except that the Company now uses four years of historical data, instead of three.³¹⁵ No
 party objects to this change, which increases the accuracy of the adjustment and decreases
 the NPC impact.³¹⁶

12 PacifiCorp's historical data demonstrates that it incurs system balancing costs that are not reflected in the Company's forward price curve or modeled in GRID.³¹⁷ To address this 13 14 deficiency, the adjustment has two components. First, to better reflect the market prices 15 available to the Company when it transacts in the real-time market, the Company includes in GRID separate prices for forecasted system balancing sales and purchases.³¹⁸ These prices 16 17 account for the historical price differences between the Company's purchases and sales compared to the monthly average market prices.³¹⁹ Second, the Company also reflects 18 additional volumes to account for the use of monthly, daily, and hourly products.³²⁰ 19

³¹³ TR. 87 (Brown).

³¹⁴ Order No. 15-394 at 4.

³¹⁵ PAC/400, Dickman/18.

³¹⁶ PAC/400, Dickman/34. CUB is the only party that recommended the Company use only three years of data. CUB/100, McGovern/25-26. CUB's position changed, however, after the Company testified that the use of three years' of data increased the adjustment. In rebuttal, CUB takes no position on the historical period used to calculate the adjustment. CUB/200, McGovern/27.

³¹⁷ PAC/100, Dickman/18.

³¹⁸ PAC/100, Dickman/18-19.

³¹⁹ PAC/100, Dickman/18-19.

³²⁰ PAC/100, Dickman/19-20.

2.

The Commission's findings in the 2016 TAM remain correct.

2	When approving the system balancing transactions adjustment, the Commission made
3	three key findings. First, the Commission found that "short-term power purchase prices
4	systematically exceed short-term power sales prices." ³²¹ This is still true and no party
5	disputes it. ³²²
6	Second, the Commission found that the system balancing transactions adjustment is a
7	"reasonable adjustment to [PacifiCorp's] forward price curve to account for these expected
8	price differences that will result in a more accurate estimate of net power costs."323
9	Modeling different purchase and sale prices in GRID better reflects the reality of the
10	Company's system balancing transactions. The change has improved the accuracy of
11	PacifiCorp's NPC forecast. ³²⁴
12	Third, the Commission found that GRID understates the volumes of transactions
13	"because it assumed the volumes of purchases and sales matched exact needs." ³²⁵ GRID still
14	underestimates transaction volumes due to its perfectly efficient system balancing and no
15	party contends that GRID overstates volumes. ³²⁶
16	3. The parties have not raised substantive new arguments.
17	In Order No. 15-394, the Commission concluded that parties "have had sufficient
18	time and opportunity to review and assess" the system balancing transactions adjustment. ³²⁷
19	The parties have now had an additional year to review and assess the adjustment, explore
20	refinements, and submit two rounds of testimony in this case. The parties have not presented

³²¹ Order No. 15-394 at 4.

³²² PAC/100, Dickman/18; Staff/200, Kaufman/3-4; CUB/100, McGovern/28-29; PAC/400, Dickman/19. ³²³ Order No. 15-394 at 4. ³²⁴ PAC/100, Dickman/15-21; PAC/400, Dickman/21-23.

³²⁵ Order No. 15-394 at 4.

³²⁶ PAC/100, Dickman/20-21.

³²⁷ Order No. 15-394 at 4.

any new or compelling evidence or arguments justifying a reversal or modification of the
 decision in the 2016 TAM.

3

a. The Company's testimony fully explains the adjustment.

Staff claims that the Company did not fully explain the system balancing transactions
adjustment.³²⁸ The Company devoted 38 pages of its testimony to this issue. In docket
UE 296, the Company filed another 60 pages of testimony on the adjustment, including
extensive testimony from expert witness Frank Graves, detailing both the rationale behind
the adjustment and the mechanics of the adjustment. There is no basis for Staff to claim that
nearly 100 pages of testimony this year and last (and numerous data request responses) is
insufficient to explain the adjustment.³²⁹

11 12

b. The adjustment is not unrealistic because it models simultaneous purchase and sale prices.

13 Just like last year, Staff claims that the system balancing transactions adjustment is 14 unrealistic because it models a separate purchase and sale price for each hour, a claim that ignores how the adjustment actually works.³³⁰ In each hour, GRID is either buying or selling 15 and therefore in each hour there is only one price applicable in GRID.³³¹ As noted above, 16 17 there is no dispute that PacifiCorp typically buys when prices are high and sells when prices 18 are low, and this modeling refinement captures that reality. Modeling two price streams 19 better represents the actual operations and is reasonable given the difficulty of forecasting a single market price for every hour of every day of the year.³³² 20

³²⁸ Staff/200, Kaufman/6.

³²⁹ PAC/400, Dickman/21.

³³⁰ Staff/200, Kaufman/5.

³³¹ PAC/400, Dickman/26; TR. 77 (Dickman).

³³² PAC/400, Dickman/25-26.

c. The forward price curve's existing price differentiation does not obviate the need for the system balancing transactions adjustment.

3	Staff argues that "GRID already differentiates market price into periods of higher and
4	lower prices," implying that the system balancing transactions adjustment is therefore
5	unnecessary. ³³³ While GRID does model different forward prices based on high and low
6	load hours, those prices still do not reflect the actual costs incurred by the Company to
7	balance its system. ³³⁴ Further refinement is warranted, and that is what is accomplished by
8	the Company's adjustment.
9	Staff's argument is also internally inconsistent. Staff claims that the system
10	balancing adjustment is unnecessary because forward prices are already differentiated based
11	on high and low load hours. ³³⁵ But Staff also argues that the Company should be modeling
12	more variation in forward prices, not less. ³³⁶
13 14	d. The system balancing transactions adjustment properly <i>includes</i> arbitrage transactions and <i>excludes</i> hedging transactions.
15	Staff criticizes the adjustment for including both arbitrage and hedging
16	transactions. ³³⁷ First, Staff is correct that the adjustment includes arbitrage transactions
17	because those transactions reduce the cost of system balancing and inclusion of these
18	transactions creates a more realistic model. ³³⁸ Second, Staff is wrong that the adjustment
19	includes hedging transactions, just as ICNU was wrong when it made the same argument last
20	year. ³³⁹ In fact, the only transactions included in the adjustment are those with delivery times

³³³ Staff/200, Kaufman/3.

 ³³⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/27.
 ³³⁵ Staff/200, Kaufman/3.

³³⁶ Staff/200, Kaufman/7-8.

³³⁷ Staff/200, Kaufman/12.

³³⁸ PAC/400, Dickman/32.

³³⁹ PAC/400, Dickman/31.

of less than one week, which therefore do not include a hedging component.³⁴⁰ Staff 1 2 attempts to identify transactions it claims were hedges, but of the 3,140 transactions analyzed 3 by Staff, it found only nine that were done more than five days in advance and which were included in the calculation of the system balancing transactions adjustment.³⁴¹ The inclusion 4 5 of these nine transactions is immaterial. 6 e. The use of historical data produces a normalized adjustment. 7 CUB again argues that the use of historical data to calculate the adjustment results in a non-normalized NPC forecast.³⁴² The Commission specifically rejected this argument last 8 9 year, finding that the use of three years of historical data is sufficient to smooth out variations and produce a reasonable, normalized forecast.³⁴³ 10 11 f. The Company's participation in the EIM does not affect the need for the system balancing transactions adjustment. 12 13 CUB argues that the use of pre-EIM historical data to calculate the adjustment is 14 improper because historical pre-EIM transactional patterns do not represent future patterns.³⁴⁴ Actual historical results indicate that the participation in the EIM has not 15 16 decreased the Company's system balancing costs, a result that is unsurprising given that the 17 EIM primarily affects sub-hourly transactions, and not the monthly, daily, and hourly transactions upon which the Company's adjustment is based.³⁴⁵ The scheduling requirements 18 19 of the EIM also potentially result in higher system balancing costs, although any increase in those costs is offset by EIM benefits within the hour.³⁴⁶ 20

³⁴⁰ PAC/400, Dickman/31.

³⁴¹ PAC/400, Dickman/32.

³⁴² CUB/100, McGovern/28.

³⁴³ Order No. 15-394 at 4.

³⁴⁴ CUB/100, McGovern/26-27.

³⁴⁵ PAC/400, Dickman/35-36, 65; PAC/800, Dickman/28.

³⁴⁶ PAC/400, Dickman/35-36; PAC/800, Dickman/28-29

g. The Company does transact in the monthly market.

2	Staff also argues that the Company does not, in fact, perform monthly balancing
3	transactions. ³⁴⁷ To support this claim, Staff purports to analyze over a thousand balancing
4	transaction categories and concludes that the Company performed monthly transactions in
5	only 30 percent of them. ³⁴⁸ Staff's conclusion, however, misunderstands both the data it
6	relies on and the calculation of the system balancing transactions adjustment. Staff's analysis
7	includes transactions at illiquid points of delivery, in addition to major market hubs. ³⁴⁹ The
8	only transactions that are included in the system balancing transactions adjustment are
9	transactions at major market hubs. ³⁵⁰ Examining the hubs included in the system balancing
10	transactions adjustment demonstrates that the Company has made monthly transactions in a
11	major hub in each month of the historical period. ³⁵¹
11 12 13	 major hub in each month of the historical period.³⁵¹ h. The system balancing transactions adjustment does not double count day-ahead integration costs.
12	h. The system balancing transactions adjustment does not double count
12 13	h. The system balancing transactions adjustment does not double count day-ahead integration costs.
12 13 14	 h. The system balancing transactions adjustment does not double count day-ahead integration costs. The Company's NPC forecast includes day-ahead, or inter-hour, integration costs that
12 13 14 15	 h. The system balancing transactions adjustment does not double count day-ahead integration costs. The Company's NPC forecast includes day-ahead, or inter-hour, integration costs that are based on the system balancing costs resulting from the difference between day-ahead unit
12 13 14 15 16	 h. The system balancing transactions adjustment does not double count day-ahead integration costs. The Company's NPC forecast includes day-ahead, or inter-hour, integration costs that are based on the system balancing costs resulting from the difference between day-ahead unit commitment and the actual dispatch in response to changing loads and variable generation.³⁵²
12 13 14 15 16 17	h. The system balancing transactions adjustment does not double count day-ahead integration costs. The Company's NPC forecast includes day-ahead, or inter-hour, integration costs that are based on the system balancing costs resulting from the difference between day-ahead unit commitment and the actual dispatch in response to changing loads and variable generation. ³⁵² ICNU argues that because day-ahead integration costs account for system balancing, these

³⁴⁷ Staff/400, Kaufman/35.

 ³⁴⁸ Staff/400, Kaufman/35.
 ³⁴⁹ PAC/800, Dickman/34.
 ³⁵⁰ TR. 66-67, 69 (Dickman).

 ³⁵¹ Staff/606.
 ³⁵² PAC/400, Dickman/39-40.

³⁵³ ICNU/100, Mullins/3-5.

³⁵⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/39-40; PAC/800, Dickman/30-31.

1	ahead integration costs primarily measure the NPC impact of changes in gas plant
2	commitment, not the impact of market transactions to balance the system. ³⁵⁵
3 4	i. The fact that system balancing affects fuel costs is no basis to reject the adjustment.
5	Staff claims that the system balancing transactions adjustment should be rejected
6	because it does not take into account other changes to the Company's NPC resulting from
7	system balancing transactions. Specifically, Staff claims that if real-world market
8	transactions differ from those modeled in GRID, fuel use will also differ. ³⁵⁶ But this is no
9	basis to reject the adjustment. To the extent that actual market prices are higher or lower
10	than the prices in GRID, the impact will be to increase NPC. If actual prices are higher than
11	GRID, the Company will dispatch higher-cost resources. ³⁵⁷ If actual prices are lower than
12	GRID, the Company will back down lower-cost resources. ³⁵⁸ Under either scenario, the
13	actual NPC will be greater than the NPC modeled in GRID. ³⁵⁹ Thus, the fact that fuel use is
14	not adjusted in tandem with the system balancing adjustment understates overall NPC.
15	4. The system balancing transactions adjustment is not arbitrary.
16	Staff argues that the adjustment is arbitrary and irrational. The Commission did not
17	agree when it carefully reviewed and approved the modeling change last year. The
18	adjustment is similar to other established methodologies used to forecast NPC based on
19	historical data, and it produces results that are rational and reflective of the Company's
20	actual, real world operations.

³⁵⁵ TR. 10-11 (Dickman).
³⁵⁶ Staff/200, Kaufman/12.
³⁵⁷ PAC/400, Dickman/28.
³⁵⁸ PAC/400, Dickman/28.
³⁵⁹ PAC/400, Dickman/28.

a. The reliance on historical data is not arbitrary.

2	Staff argues that the volume component of the adjustment is arbitrary because the
3	price applied to the additional volumes is intended to result in overall system balancing costs
4	that match the historical average. ³⁶⁰ There is nothing arbitrary about refining the NPC
5	forecast based on normalized historical results. ³⁶¹ The Commission has frequently relied on
6	historical averages to forecast NPC, and all the parties to this case have at some point
7	supported the use of historical data in discrete NPC adjustments. ³⁶² The Commission has
8	never concluded that relying on historical data is arbitrary.
0	never concruded that refying on instorical data is arbitrary.
9	b. The adjustment produces reasonable results.
9	b. The adjustment produces reasonable results.
9 10	 b. The adjustment produces reasonable results. Staff argues that the adjustment is irrational because it does not model fewer monthly
9 10 11	 b. The adjustment produces reasonable results. Staff argues that the adjustment is irrational because it does not model fewer monthly and daily transactions when there are less real-time transactions.³⁶³ In reality, the volume of

³⁶⁰ Staff/200, Kaufman/11

³⁶¹ PAC/800, Dickman/32.

³⁶² See e.g. In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power 2008 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. Docket No. UE 191, Order No. 07-446 at 10-11 (Oct. 17, 2007) (approved an adjustment to reflect the Company's arbitrage and trading activity that relied on historical data); In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power 2012 Transition Adjustment Mechanism, Docket No. UE 227, Order No. 11-435 at 18-20 (Nov. 4, 2011) (approved the use of hourly scalars derived from historical data to improve the accuracy of the NPC forecast); Order No. 12-409 at 7-8 (affirmed the use of market caps to model market liquidity and the market caps were calculated using historical data); Order No. 13-387 at 2-4 (approved the shaping of hourly wind profiles based on historical data); In the Matter of Avista, Docket No. UG 246, Order No. 14-015 (Jan. 21, 2014) (approving stipulation using three-year historical averages to forecast uncollectible expense and rate); In the Matter of PacifiCorp Request for General Rate Revision, Docket No. UE 217, Order No. 10-473 (Dec. 14. 2010) (using historical averages to forecast insurance expense); Investigation into Forced Outage Rates, Docket No. UM 1355, Order No. 10-414 (Oct. 22, 2010) (using historical average to forecast outage rates); In the Matter of Portland Gen. Elec. Co., Docket No. UE 197, Order No. 09-020 (Jan. 22, 2009) (using historical average to forecast employee levels); In the Matter of Portland Gen. Elec. Co., Docket No. UE 266, Order No. 13-280 (Aug. 5, 2013) (approving stipulation using historical average to forecast wind generation). ³⁶³ Staff/200, Kaufman/11.

³⁶⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/30.

1	Staff claims that the use of monthly prices in the adjustment, instead of some other
2	time period, is also arbitrary. ³⁶⁵ But the use of monthly prices corresponds to the Company's
3	traditional use of a monthly forward price curve, which no party has challenged. ³⁶⁶
4	Staff also testifies that the Company's reply update includes 46 percent fewer market
5	transactions, while the system balancing transactions adjustment decreased by only one
6	percent, which is a "clear sign" the adjustment is arbitrary. ³⁶⁷ But Staff conceded that its
7	calculations had major errors that, when corrected, show that the reply update had only five
8	percent fewer transactions. ³⁶⁸
9	c. The adjustment does not double count costs.
10	Staff claims that GRID understates system balancing transactions because it limits
11	market purchases. ³⁶⁹ According to Staff, because market purchases are limited, GRID cannot
12	go to market for system balancing and instead will dispatch higher cost resources. Thus,
13	Staff reasons that the understatement of system balancing transactions actually results in
14	higher NPC, not lower. Based on this claim, Staff argues that the adjustment is arbitrary
15	because it double counts certain costs. ³⁷⁰ But GRID does not limit market purchases and
16	therefore the adjustment does not double count costs. ³⁷¹
17 18	5. The Company is willing to explore further refinements to its modeling, while the adjustment remains in place.
19	Staff and CUB recommend that the Commission reject the Company's system
20	balancing transactions adjustment, while simultaneously recommending that the Company
21	refine its forward price curve to include greater variation to more accurately reflect actual

³⁶⁵ Staff/200, Kaufman/4-5.

³⁶⁶ PAC/400, Kaufman/27-28.
³⁶⁷ Staff/400, Kaufman/32-33.
³⁶⁸ PAC/800, Dickman/33.

³⁶⁹ Staff/400, Kaufman/34.

³⁷⁰ Staff/400, Kaufman/34.

³⁷¹ PAC/800, Dickman/33-34. GRID does limit market sales, in some circumstances, but not purchases.

1	market prices. ³⁷² There is no dispute that the Company's adjustment results in greater
2	variation in monthly prices, an outcome Staff and CUB support in concept. ³⁷³
3	Moreover, no party has proposed a meaningful methodology that could be used in
4	addition to or in place of the Company's system balancing transactions adjustment. ³⁷⁴ While
5	the Company is willing to explore further refinements to its modeling, there is no basis in the
6	record to reject the system balancing transactions adjustment in the meantime. ³⁷⁵
7	F. There is no basis for adopting CUB's and Staff's proposed QF adjustments.
8	The Company's modeling of QF contracts follows the TAM Guidelines, as amended
9	by stipulation in the 2015 TAM. The Company includes new QF contracts in the TAM if the
10	Company can attest that it reasonably expects the QF to reach commercial operation during
11	the test period. ³⁷⁶ Once a QF contract is included in the forecast, the Company models it as it
12	is expected to operate during the test year (i.e., if the QF is operational for one month, then
13	only one month of generation is included in the forecast). ³⁷⁷ On average, the Company's
14	final TAM forecasts have understated both the total count of QFs that are generating energy
15	and the volume of energy generated. ³⁷⁸
16	CUB recommends a change in how the Company models new QF contracts, based on
17	its claim that the Company consistently models greater QF generation from new resources
18	than actually occurs. CUB proposes that the Company include all QFs that are operational or
19	have a signed contract in the TAM, but apply a discount factor to new QF contracts based on

³⁷² Staff/400, Kaufman/36; CUB/200, McGovern/27.
³⁷³ PAC/400, Dickman/26-27;

³⁷⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/19-20.

³⁷⁵ PAC/400, Dickman/20.

³⁷⁶ PAC/400, Dickman/83-84; In the Matter of PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power 2015 Transition Adjustment *Mechanism*, Docket No. UE 287, Order No. 14-331 at 5 (Oct. 1, 2014). ³⁷⁷ PAC/400, Dickman/86-87.

1	the historical difference between forecasted and actual energy generation from new QFs. ³⁷⁹
2	While Staff agrees the Company's current methodology works, it nevertheless recommends
3	that the Company apply a "historical success factor" to new QFs with executed contracts that
4	are not operational by January 1 of the test period. ³⁸⁰
5	CUB and Staff have not quantified their proposals, but they are both designed to
6	systematically reduce QF generation in the TAM. Given that the Company already under-
7	forecasts QF generation in the TAM, there is no basis to further reduce the forecast. This is
8	especially true because neither CUB nor Staff have demonstrated the insufficiency of the
9	current TAM Guidelines for modeling new QF contracts.
10 11	G. Staff has not demonstrated imprudence to support its avian curtailment adjustment.
12	The Company reduced generation output at two wind sites to reflect expected energy
13	lost from implementing avian protection curtailments to comply with a court order. ³⁸¹ This
14	curtailment was litigated in the 2016 TAM, where ICNU proposed a similar adjustment. In
15	that case, the Commission rejected the adjustment, concluding that "PacifiCorp must comply
16	with the court order for avian protection." ³⁸²
17	Staff argues that the Company was imprudent for siting its wind facilities in avian-
18	sensitive areas and seeks to disallow all costs associated with avian curtailment. ³⁸³ The
19	Company established that the wind projects are prudent even with the curtailment, as
20	demonstrated by their high capacity factor. ³⁸⁴ Moreover, the fact that the wind projects were
21	sited in avian sensitive areas was disclosed to the parties in docket UE 200 when the

³⁷⁹ CUB/200, McGovern/31.
³⁸⁰ Staff/300, Crider/17, 19.
³⁸¹ PAC/400, Dickman/78.
³⁸² Order No. 15-394 at 7.
³⁸³ Staff/200, Kaufman/17-19.
³⁸⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/80.

Company sought to include these projects in rates.³⁸⁵ No party to docket UE 200 challenged
 the prudence of the projects based on avian curtailment risk and the Commission found both
 projects prudent. There is no basis for the Commission to revisit its previous rejection of this
 adjustment.

5

H.

The Commission should again reject Noble Solutions' direct access adjustments.

In the 2016 TAM, Noble Solutions presented two proposals related to direct access.
First, Noble Solutions recommended that the transition adjustment account for the value of
renewable energy certificates (RECs) freed up by the departing direct access customer.

9 Second, Noble Solutions recommended that the consumer opt-out charge in the five-year

10 program be reduced to account for the impact of accumulated depreciation. The Commission

rejected both these recommendations.³⁸⁶ Noble Solutions proposes the same two adjustments
in this case, relying on virtually the same evidence and arguments.

13

1. Noble Solutions' REC adjustment remains deficient.

Noble Solutions recommends that the Schedule 294, 295 and 296 transition adjustments be adjusted to reflect the value of freed-up RECs resulting from the departure of the direct access load.³⁸⁷ In Order No. 15-394, the Commission rejected this adjustment for three reasons. First, the adjustment incorrectly assumes that PacifiCorp will sell its RECs and can therefore monetize the value of the freed-up REC.³⁸⁸ The underlying facts remain unchanged. The Company again testified that it does not intend to sell any Oregon-allocated RECs and is instead banking them all for future compliance obligations.³⁸⁹

³⁸⁸ Order No. 15-394 at 12.

³⁸⁵ PAC/800, Dickman/30.

³⁸⁶ Order No. 15-394 at 12.

³⁸⁷ Noble Solutions/100, Higgins/18-22.

³⁸⁹ PAC/400, Dickman/90.

1	Although Noble Solutions contends that its adjustment does not assume that
2	PacifiCorp will sell the RECs, the adjustment necessarily requires the Commission to
3	determine a reasonable value associated with the freed-up RECs. ³⁹⁰ The Company testified
4	that there is no reliable basis to value the freed-up RECs because the REC market is volatile
5	and illiquid and that attaching a hypothetical sales price creates a significant risk of cost
6	shifting if the REC value is over- or under-valued. ³⁹¹ At hearing, Noble Solutions argued
7	that the Company's recent RFP results provide a reasonable estimated value. ³⁹² The
8	purchases that may result from the RFP are quantitatively and qualitatively different from the
9	sale of a small quantity of RECs at some undisclosed future time when a direct access
10	customer departs. ³⁹³ Nothing has changed in the last year that would allow the Commission
11	to now reliably estimate the value of a freed-up REC.
12	Second, the Commission found that direct access customers receive the benefits
13	whenever RECs are sold. ³⁹⁴ This is still true and the record is no different on this point than
14	it was in the 2016 TAM. ³⁹⁵ Third, the Commission concluded that the net present value of
15	any freed-up RECs is <i>de minimus</i> . ³⁹⁶ This is also still true. ³⁹⁷
16	In addition, the Company presented evidence in the 2016 TAM that the adoption of
17	Noble Solutions' proposal would create an undue administrative burden. If a REC is
18	hypothetically sold and the value provided to the departing customer, that hypothetically sold
19	REC would need to be separately tracked to ensure that it is used exclusively to the benefit of
20	remaining cost of service customers and not for the benefit of the departing customer if that

 ³⁹⁰ TR. 28-29 (Dickman).
 ³⁹¹ PAC/400, Dickman/91; PAC/800, Dickman/44-45; TR. 34-35 (Dickman).

 ³⁹² TR. 36 (Dickman).
 ³⁹³ TR. 34 (Dickman).

³⁹⁴ Order No. 15-394 at 12.

³⁹⁵ PAC/400, Dickman/90.
³⁹⁶ Order No. 15-394 at 12.
³⁹⁷ PAC/400, Dickman/90; TR. 39 (Dickman).

customer chooses to return.³⁹⁸ Noble Solutions' proposal here creates the same 1

administrative burden.³⁹⁹ 2

3	Noble Solutions claims that that passage of SB 1547 and the increased renewable
4	portfolio standards (RPS) obligation is a changed circumstance that supports its proposal. ⁴⁰⁰
5	On the contrary, an increased RPS obligation has provided additional reasons to reject Noble
6	Solutions' adjustment. The increased obligation makes it more likely that the Company will
7	continue to bank its Oregon eligible RECs indefinitely. ⁴⁰¹ The fact that the Company's REC
8	bank is now more administratively burdensome due to the different types of RECs created by
9	the legislation argues against further complicating the bank by implementing Noble
10	Solutions' proposal. ⁴⁰² In addition, because RECs now have different lives, the valuation
11	problem becomes more intractable because different RECs have different values and there is
12	no reasonable basis to assume which RECs were freed-up by the departing customer. 403
13 14	2. Noble Solutions presented no additional evidence or argument to support its proposed reduction in the consumer opt-out charge.
15	Consistent with the Commission's decisions in dockets UE 267 and UE 296, the
16	Company's proposed consumer opt-out charge in this case uses an inflation adjustment to
17	forecast the Company's fixed generation costs in years six through 10 and then reduce those
18	costs to a present value to calculate the charge. ⁴⁰⁴ The Commission affirmed this

- ³⁹⁸ PAC/800, Dickman/45-47.
 ³⁹⁹ PAC/400, Dickman/90-91.
 ⁴⁰⁰ Noble Solutions/100, Higgins/19.
 ⁴⁰¹ TR. 24 (Dickman).
 ⁴⁰² TR. 24 (Dickman).

⁴⁰² TR. 24-25, 41-42 (Dickman).
⁴⁰³ TR. 41-42 (Dickman).
⁴⁰⁴ PAC/400, Dickman/93.

1 methodology three times, and Noble Solutions has presented no new arguments or evidence 2 that would justify a different result here.⁴⁰⁵

3 The Commission has discretion under the direct access statutes and its general 4 ratemaking authority to adopt transition charges, like the consumer opt-out charge, that 5 account for generation costs incurred after the direct access customer departs.⁴⁰⁶ Noble 6 Solutions does not object to the departing customer paying Schedule 200 charges in years 7 one through five and does not object to using inflation to forecast the Schedule 200 charges up to year five.⁴⁰⁷ If the Commission can legally require direct access customers to pay these 8 9 costs, as Noble Solutions concedes, there is no legal barrier to its use of an inflation 10 adjustment to forecast Schedule 200 costs in years six through 10. 11 The crux of Noble Solutions' recommendation is the claim that after year five, the 12 fixed generation assets are "frozen" and therefore should decrease due to accumulated depreciation.⁴⁰⁸ But the Commission specifically found that PacifiCorp will experience 13 14 transition costs through year 10 and therefore approved the consumer opt-out charge to recover the Company's fixed generation costs in years six through 10.409 Nowhere has the 15 Commission concluded that the generation assets are "frozen" in year five.⁴¹⁰ Instead, the 16 17 Commission has repeatedly found that the prohibition on cost shifting requires that the

Company forecast its fixed generation costs for a full ten years and recover those costs 18

- ⁴⁰⁷ Noble Solutions/100, Higgins/26; PAC/400, Dickman/93.
- ⁴⁰⁸ Noble Solutions/100, Higgins/27.
- ⁴⁰⁹ Order No. 15-060 at 6-7.

⁴⁰⁵ Re PacifiCorp's Transition Adjustment, Five-Year Cost of Service Opt-Out, Docket No. UE 267, Order No. 15-060 (Feb. 24, 2016); Re PacifiCorp's Transition Adjustment, Five-Year Cost of Service Opt-Out, Docket No. UE 267, Order No. 15-195 (June 16, 2015); Order No. 15-394.

⁴⁰⁶ See e.g. ORS 757.659 (directing Commission to adopt rules implementing direct access); ORS 757.607 (granting Commission discretion to determine transition charges); Springfield Educ. Ass'n. v. Springfield School Dist., 290 Or 217, 230 (1980) (use of delegative terms regarding transition charges in ORS 757.607 means the Commission is "empowered to . . . make delegated policy choices of a legislative nature within the broadly stated legislative policy."); Gearhart v. Publ. Util. Comm'n of Oregon, 365 Or at 216, 221 (2014) (setting rates "is a unique enterprise that is governed by statute but largely left to the PUC's discretion.").

⁴¹⁰ PAC/800, Dickman/51-52.

through Schedule 200 (reflecting actual fixed generation costs in years one through five) and
 through the consumer opt-out charge (reflecting forecast fixed generation costs in years six
 through 10).⁴¹¹

4	The use of an inflation adjustment results in a conservative forecast that holds
5	Schedule 200 costs constant in real terms over the entire 10-year period used to calculate the
6	consumer opt-out charge. ⁴¹² This treatment is reasonable because there are many aspects of
7	fixed generation costs that increase over time and offset the impact of accumulated
8	depreciation. ⁴¹³ Noble Solutions argues that Schedule 200 costs do not actually increase at
9	the rate of inflation, relying on the Company's preliminary estimates of Schedule 200 rates
10	from docket UE 296 and this case. ⁴¹⁴ In reality, however, Noble Solutions' testimony simply
11	demonstrates that the Company has not filed a new rate case since docket UE 296 to adjust
12	Schedule 200 rates.
13	III. CONCLUSION
13 14	III. CONCLUSION The Company respectfully requests that the Commission approve PacifiCorp's
14	The Company respectfully requests that the Commission approve PacifiCorp's
14 15	The Company respectfully requests that the Commission approve PacifiCorp's proposed 2017 TAM increase of approximately \$16.2 million, or 1.3 percent. The
14 15 16	The Company respectfully requests that the Commission approve PacifiCorp's proposed 2017 TAM increase of approximately \$16.2 million, or 1.3 percent. The Company's filing adheres to the modeling moratorium in place in this TAM and reflects only
14 15 16 17	The Company respectfully requests that the Commission approve PacifiCorp's proposed 2017 TAM increase of approximately \$16.2 million, or 1.3 percent. The Company's filing adheres to the modeling moratorium in place in this TAM and reflects only previously filed or approved methodologies.
14 15 16 17 18	The Company respectfully requests that the Commission approve PacifiCorp's proposed 2017 TAM increase of approximately \$16.2 million, or 1.3 percent. The Company's filing adheres to the modeling moratorium in place in this TAM and reflects only previously filed or approved methodologies. Staff's largest proposed adjustment improperly re-prices all fuel costs to the Jim

⁴¹¹ See Order No. 15-060; Order No. 15-195; Order No. 15-394.

⁴¹² PAC/400, Dickman/92.

⁴¹³ PAC/400, Dickman/94.

⁴¹⁴ Noble Solutions/200, Higgins/15.

function of wholesale market changes and decreasing generation dispatch, not any imprudent action or omission by PacifiCorp. Staff's adjustment relies on an inaccurate narrative regarding BCC cost escalation, downplays the economic and feasibility challenges of switching to PRB coal, and fails to acknowledge the Company's regular review of market options for Jim Bridger fuel supply.

6 The parties' other major adjustments in the case relitigate adjustments and issues 7 decided in the 2016 TAM, including the calculation of EIM benefits and the system 8 balancing transactions adjustment. The parties have not demonstrated that the modeling 9 changes the Commission approved last year are unreasonable, nor have they proposed 10 alternatives to improve NPC forecast accuracy. In short, there is no basis for reconsidering 11 these issues.

12 The Company proposes to move forward from this TAM to a collaborative planning 13 process with the parties regarding future coal supply to the Jim Bridger plant. The Company 14 is also willing to participate in a generic Commission investigation on how best to model 15 EIM benefits. It is the Company's hope that the results of these dockets will reduce 16 controversy in the 2018 TAM and beyond.

Respectfully submitted this 14th day of September, 2016.

Katherine A. McDowell Adam Lowney McDowell Rackner & Gibson PC

Matthew McVee Assistant General Counsel PacifiCorp d/b/a/ Pacific Power

Attorneys for PacifiCorp